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Pool Opens Saturday;
Group Tickets (Available

Green!’; It’s swimming pool will
be opened for the season at 10 a.m.
Saturday, May 29.

Group swimming tickets will be
provided for admission to the pool.
Ten tickets will cost $3 for adults,
and $1.50 for chldren between the
ages of 12 and 16, and 80 cents
for children from 6 to 12 years of
age. Single admission tickets will
cost 40, 25, and 20 cents for these
groups.

The swimming pool, which is lo-
cated in the center of Greenbelt.
is unsurpassed by any in Maryland
for sanitation, comfort and attrac-

tiveness according to Sam Fox, di-
rector of recreation. A complete
filtration plant provides pure wa-
ter. Tables will be spread around
the pool for the convenience of the
users. The locker building, lo-
cated at the east end of the pool,
has dressing rooms, basket-lockers
and shower facilities.

Until June 15 the pool will be
open from 10 a.m. to 12 noon and
from 1 p.m. to 7 p.m. From June
15 to September 4 the schedule
will be as follows; Monday
through Friday, 9 a.m. to 12 noon
and 1 p.m. to 9 p.m.; Saturdays,
9 a.m. to 12 noon and 1 p.m. to

10 p.m.; and Sundays, 12 noon td

9 p.m.
1

Delegates Leave for N. Y.
For Annual Co-op Meeting

Four delegates and three alter-
nates from the management, board
of directors and membership of
Greenbelt Consumer Services will

attend the Eastern Cooperative,
Inc., annual meeting in New York
this week-end. Minimum expenses

will be paid by GCS.
Leaving tomorrow night are Sam

Ashelman, general m a n a g e r;
Thomas Ritchie and Carnie Harp-
er, board members; and Ruth Tay-
lor, representing the membership-
at-large, as delegates. Alternates
are board .members Benjamin
Rosenzweig, Walter Bierwagen

and Paul Kasko.
Nominated to the ECI board of

directors, for which elections will
be held at the two-day meeting, is
GCS General Manager Sam Ashel-
man. If elected, he will represent
the Potomac area on the board.

Priority on the agenda is also
being given to the Gabler analysis
of ECI operations and suggestions
for their improvement, and to plans
for area integration.

Sam Gabbles In Gabler
GCS Manager Samuel F. Ashel-

man, Jr. was one of six Co-op lead-
ers to discuss the Gabler Report in
the May 24 issue of the ECI Co-
operator.

The Gabler Report recommesds
area integration in an effort to in-
crease efficiency and lower opera-

tion costs. Mr. Ashelman believes
the recommendation is sound as a

final goal, but he does not believe
that the Co-op is ready to take the
step at this time.

North End School Plans
Picnic For Children

A picnic for the children in the
primary grades of the North End
School is being plannel for June 3,
and one for the intermediate groups

on June 8, according to Mrs. Row-
ena Gibbons, North End School
principal.

Parents are invited and there
will be a charge of 25c a person.

Sandwiches and refreshments will
be prepared by the children.

Rooms participating in the pic-
nic will leave at 10 a.m. and will
walk to the lake.

In addtion to the refreshments
there will be games. The picnic

is expected to last until 2:30 p.m.

In the event of rain the outing will
be postponed until the following

day.
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Appeal Drive To Start
Here With Rally, May 31

Harry Zinder, public, relations
officer for the new nation of Israel,
will be the guest speaker at a rally
which will start the United Jewish
Appeal drive lor funds in Green-
belt. Zinder, who was formerly
the Near East correspondent for
Life and Time magazines stat’on-
ed in Cairo, Egypt, will speak in
the social room of the Center
school Monday evening, May 31.

A free buffet supper will be serv-
ed at 8:30 p.m. The meeting is open
to the public, according to Ben
Herman, president of the Green-
belt Jewish Community center,
which is sponsoring the United
Jewish Appeal.

Rabbi M. H. Sandhaus will be
chairman of the program follow-
ing the supper. Further informa-
tion about the rally or the United
Jewish Appeal can be obtained
from Mrs. Ruth Tenenbaum, secre-
tary of the drive, at Greenbelt 6654.

I

Servicemen Invited
To March In Parade

All former servicemen living in
Greenbelt have been invited to

march in the Memorial Day parade
next Monday, according to Ed-
ward Kaighn, Jr., chairman of the
day’s events.

Special sections in the column
will be set aside for navy, coast
guard, marine and army veterans,
and present servicemen. 'The local
National Guard unit also will march
in the parade. Participants should
report in uniform at 10:30 a.m;

Monday at the Center School for

instructions.

40 Thieves Get Aired
By North End School

Children of the North End
School presented the play “Ali
Baba and the Forty Thieves” on
radio station WGAY on Thursday,
May 27, at 10:45 a.m.

The program was under the su-
pervision of Mrs. Margaret Blan-
cett and Miss Mary Parana, teach-
ers at the North End School.

Charles Barlow was Ali Baba,
and other members of the cast
were Stuart Knott, Roger Mazlen,
Alphonse Bruno, Zoe Fulks, Jana
Lee Andrusic, Mildred Hawk,
Judy Ransom, Robert Gross, Rob-
ert Miller, Craig Woolley, Peter)
Weidberg, Harvey Havland andi
Orville Slye. Lee Shields was the
announcer, and sound effects were
produced by Ray Zimmett, Sharon
Romer and Patsy Jones.
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Elementary P. T. A.
Holds Final Session

The Greenbelt Elementary PTA
Executive Board met for the last
time this year, in its final session as
a group representing both schools.

The main discussion of the eve-

ning concerned suggestions which
the Board wished to pass on to the
new officers who will soon take
over in eacli school.

Most of those present agreed
that certain, activities would require
joint effort by the two separate

PTA groups, particularly the
Health and Legislation Commit-
tees, the Book Fair, and the News-
letter.

The Board unanimously recom-
mended that all the PTA groups in
the town, including the high
school, form a liaison committee
composed of the presidents, prin-
cipals, and one elected or appoint-
ed representative, in order to make
more effective the activities in each
school.

The meetng was held at the home
of Mrs. Ben Posner,’ 1-A Westway.

Sponsors Art Contest
The Cooperator, in coopera-

tion with the Greenbelt Theatre,
is sponsoring an art competition
in the local elementary school.
See “Cinematters,” for details.

Center School PTA Set Up
Parents and teachers of the Cen-

ter school met Monday to organize
a PTA for the next school year.

Rev. Eric T. Braund presided at
the meeting and appointed a com-
mittee to work on the constitution'
and by-laws. The committee in-
cludes Matthew Fontaine, Mrs.
Ruth Taylor and Mrs. Rex Jule.

A nominating committee which
will make up a slate of officer can-
didates to be voted upon at a June
1 meeting is composed of Mrs. C.
F. Slaugh, chairman; Mrs. Sherrod
East, Mrs. Mary Davis, Mrs. Ben
Posner and Mrs. Janet C. Yeatts.

Campfire Girl Leader
Offers To Train Mothers

Mothers interested in becoming
group leaders of Camp Fire Girls
will be trained for the job by Miss
Sarali Harvey of the organization’s
Potomac Area.

Miss Harvey, who was in Green-
belt this week to offer her services
in this connection, explained that
Camp Fire Girls, an organization
simlar to the Girl Scouts, has three
levels: 7 to 10 years old, Blue
Birds: 10 years old to junior high
school, Camp Fire Girls; and high
school through 18 years old, Hori-
zon Club.

Reduced rates are extended to
members, Miss Harvey said, by
Camp Mawava at Triangle, Vir-
ginia, an all summer girls’ camp
run by the Potomac Area Camp
Fire Girls.

Mothers interested in group lead-
ing were asked by Miss Harvey to
call her at Republic 8363.

Bake Sale to Precede
Nurseri Fair June 5

A bake sale will precede the Fair
to b»e held on Saturday, June 5,
for benefit of the Cooperative Nur-
sery School, according to Mrs.
Eleanor Melton, general chairman
of the Fair.

The bake sale will be held at 10
a.m. in the theater lobby, and tha
Fair will begin at 3 p.m. and con-
tinue until 9 p.m. in the social room
of the Center School. Admission
is free, and both children and
adults are invited.

There will be refreshments and
dancing, a fish pond and rummage
sale, fortune-telling and portrait
painting, a raffle, a book stall, and
a live animal exhibit.

i

Mrs. Bukzin to Head
Nursery School Mothers

Officers for next year’s Coopera-
tive Nursery school were elected;
at the regular meeting of the
school’s, members, held at the home
of Mrs. Dorothy East, Greenbelt
Road, on May 13.

The new president is Beulah
Bukzin; vice-president, Ruth Bow-
man; secretary, Janet Parker; fi-
nancial secretary, Ann Braund; and
treasurer, Evelyn Perlman.

Members elected to the advisory
board are Eleanor Ritchie, Mary
Jane Kinzer, Dorothy East and
Myra Hertz.

Resignation of Dorothy Broad-
bent, nursery ' school teacher, was;
announced, to be effective at the
end of the present school year.

Members voted to raise the
teacher’s salary by S3OO a year,

. and to raise the tiuition from S6O
to $75 for the school, retaining the
registration fee of $5.

Dr. M. M. Coady will speak
at 9 p.m. to morrow (Friday)
at a meeting sponsored by
Greenbelt Consumer Services in
the Center school, Home Eco-
nomics room.

/

Dr. Andrews Recalled
For Service In Navy

Dr. James Andrews, Greenbelt
Health Association physician, has
been recalled to Navy service in
Washington, D. C., effective June
15, according to Larry Fink, GHA

president.
Pre natal and obstetrical care

will still be given GHA patients by
Dr. Andrews, however, according
to Mr. Fink, who added that Dr.
Andrews will also hold office hours
Saturday and several evenings each
week until full-time services of an-
other physician can be obtained.
Arrangements have been made, Mr.
Fink said, for obtaining additional
part-time services from a Prince
George’s County general practl-
tioner.

Also on the staff of the Green-
belt Health Association is Dr. Max
W. Bloomberg, pediatrics and gen-

eral medicine.
1

UPWA Elects Officers,
Hits Mundt Bill

Bea Bronstein was elected chair-
man of the local United Public
Workers. Auxiliary at its May 19
meeting. Rose Rothchild was elect-
ed legislative chairman; Estelle
Dolgoff, social chairman; Helen
Salzman, treasurer; Rosalind Bor-
sky, corresponding secretary; and
Esther Tillem, recording secretary.

After discussion of the Mundt-
Nixon bill, a resolution was passed
urging members to wire their, sen-
ators to oppose the bill on the basis
that it infringes civil liberties.

Additional business included
agreement to buy as little meat as
possible during ithe meat strike and,

to cooperate with the current drive
for clothing for the Jewish Army,
Haganah, in Palestine. Sam Ring-
el. 13-J Hillside, will accept such
contributions, it was announced. A
labor-in-review report by Janet
Parker concluded the meeting.

26 Students Honored
At Society Banquet

The Senior National Honor So-
ciety of Greenbelt High School is
holding a banquet tonight in Wash-
ington. Members of the society
and their parents were invited.

To attain membership in the Na-
tional Honor Society, a student
must rank in the upper one-third of
the class. He also must possess
strong qualities of leadership, char-
acter, and service. Students ad
mitted to the society each year are
voted Upon by the faculty.

1

Boys Club Starts
Fund Drive Here

A door-to-door drive for funds
for the Prince George’s County
Boys’ Club will be started Monday,

according to an announcement;

made this week by Lloyd B. Mac-
Ewen, chairman of the Greenbelt
branch of the organization.

Contributors, who will be called
on for no specific amount, will be
given membership cards in the club',
Mac Ewen said, pointing out that;
the club contributes to Greenbelt!
through activities made available
to all boys. Included in the club’s
schedule of sports are baseball,
basketball, track, and wrestling.

The campaign committee for the
drive in Greenbelt is made up of
Francis McDonald, Pete Greene
and Clifton Cockiil.

Five Cents

Reduced School Fare
Upheld by Md. Court

School children will continue to
pay a reduced fare for transporta-

tion in Prince George’s County,
said the Maryland Supreme Court
this week, “even if Capital Transit
loses money.”

The court’s decision, announced
Tuesday night in a news broad-
cast, was made after the transit
company had said it would not ex-
clude school fares from the general
fare increase. The Maryland 1 Pub-
lic Service Commission, in grant-
ing the flat zone rate and elimina-
tion of passes and tickets, had or-
dered Capital Transit to continue
the lower rate for students.

Elimination of passes and tickets
plus limiting a five-cent ride to a
mile and a half will, if and when
finally approved and initiated,
mean to Greenbelt riders of Capital
Transit service an increase of ap-

proximately 50 per cent in trans-
portation costs.

Editor’s Note: The Cooperator,
anticipating the date of the increase,
revived several weeks ago its war-
time practice of offering free classi-
fied advertis’ng space to anvonei
wanting a ride or rider in a private
automobile. Responses are printed
under the heading “Rides ’»

Riders”.)

Famed Army Band fc
Will Play Here June 8

The famed United States Army
Band—which has recently con-
cluded a successful concert tour of
a number of American cities—will
play for Greenbelt citizenry on
Tuesday, June 8, at 8 p.m. at the
Greenbelt Center. (In the event
of rain arrangements have been
made to hold the concert in the
Greenbelt Auditorium.)

Scheduling of the Army Band
concert was accomplished after
conversations between officials of
the Military District of Washing-
ton and Town Manager James T.
Gobfoel, Mayor Thomas Canning,
and the Town Council. It will be
the first time a top musical or-
ganization of the armed forces has
staged a concert at Greenbelt.

The band will be under the su-
pervision of its leader, Capt. Hugh!
Curry. The program, to be an-
nounced later, is to consist of a
variety of classical, military and
popular selections.

During its recent tour the Army
Band opened the festival of Ameri-
can music at Carnegie Hall in New
York and was accorded enthusi-
astic applause.

Community Church
Opens Sunday At N.
Starting June 20

The Greenbelt Community
Church plans to begin a Sunday
School at the North End School
beginning on Sunday morning,
June 20. Rev. Eric T. Braund an-
nounced this week that plans to use
the building have been worked out
with the principal, Mrs. Rowena
Gibbons, and with the County
Board of Education through Super-
intendent Gardner Shugart.

For some time the Sunday School
of the Church has been overcrowd-
ing facilities at the Community
Building. The problem has been
critical, and the Church Board of
Governors expressed satisfaction
this solution to the problem. It :is
felt that numbers of children not
now in Sunday School training will
be able to come now with more
alequate classroom spac* available.

The present planning committee
which will work in conjunction
with the present Sunday School
staff and the Board of Deacons
consists of Mrs. Donald Romer,
Mrs. Harvey Havland, Mrs. Wells
Harrington, Mrs. Mack Barlow,
and Mrs. Curtis Barker. Further
plans and details will'be announced.
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For What It's Worth
Current $64 question in Greenbelt is “Who will be the newi

town manager?” We don’t envy the town council its job

making the selection. It will be hard to find someone with all
of the musts (and must-nots) which the peculiar nature of the
position calls for.

Probably the most important must-not is active association
with local politics. The five men who were elected to the council
after last year’s hot campaign were attacked with the false rumor
that they planned to fire James Gobbel and replace him with an
ardent cooperator. A counter-rumor had it that the opposing
slate was going to fire Gobbel and hire a violent anti-cooperator.i
It goes without saying that a town manager must have the support

of the town’s citizens. Such support would be lacking from one)

group if someone closely identified with an opposing faction were;

selected.
High on the list of musts is experience. While the council

makes policy decisions, it is the town manager whose advice give£

the basis for a decision, and who must carry out the decision
when made. Experience as manager of a town comparable tQ

Greenbelt in size would be highly desirable. However, since Green-
belt’s management salary is low compared to towns of comparable
size, it will be hard to find a town manager who isn’t already being/

paid more than he’d get here. Minimum experience, however,

should include some high-level employment in civic government,
plus experience at the management level in a public field, not

necessarily civic. It would be better, if possible, to lure a good*
assistant town manager from a big city job.

As important as experience is attitude. Greenbelt is not just

a small town; it is not just a low-rental project; it is definitely 1
not slum-clearance. Greenbelt is unique. While it shares with

the other Greenbelt towns the distinction of publicly owned and,

operated community planning, on a low-rent basis, it is the only

one of the three such towns to have added to it a war housing

project. Appreciation of the opportunities and problems inherent!
in Greenbelt assumes a great deal of importance in the require-

ments for a good Greenbelt town manager.

Knowledge of zoning techniques, for example, is no more
important than the method of application. Simply restricting

businesses to appropriate areas is not enough. There must also l
be continued throughout the commercial development of Greenbelt,

the beauty of outline and convenience of access that was part of

the planning for the present business center.
The “Greenbelt attitude” includes the vital problem of the!

town’s ultimate disposal. Paramount to a town manager should
be the welfare of the citizens, who in this case are for the most,
part in the middle income bracket, and who cannot afford to pay
a high rent or sales price for a home.

We would like the new town manager to be someone who would/
work for the town and its residents —and not for any outside

interests.

Citation For The Council
Greenbelt’s Town council is to be congratulated on the firm

stand it took last week, when it refused to be pushed into approv-
ing a revision of the Town charter without being given an oppor-
tunity to appraise the changes.

We are glad to be able to shed a new light on PHA’s action in
the matter. At first it appeared that PHA wanted the council to

approve changes in the town’s boundaries, sight unseen. It was

against this attitude that the council rebelled, feeling that the
changes are a matter of major importance, not to be acted upon

without study.
However, this was not PHA’s intention. When PHA learned

that it would be possible to introduce legislation at the special ses-

sion of the Maryland Legislature, word was sent from the New*

York PHA office that the housing agency would like the Greenbelt

council to appoint a committee or representative to go over the
proposed boundary changes with PHA representatives, work out

a mutually agreeable proposal, and submit the proposal to the Leg-

islature for action. This would have had to have been done under

a tight deadline, but not the 24-hour that it appeared.

*7o 74e £cUt<n: rfiouwC
The ladies took a trip one day,
Their worries to forget.
Such fun was had by everyone
They're laughing from it yet!

They chartered them a bus, no less,
And landed—so strong!
The poor conductor was non-

plussed
And prayed he’d do no wrong.

So carefully he wound his way
Through D. C.’s traffic maze
But, fearful lest he miss the fun,
He almost missed the place!

First, .someone thought of singing
out,

The Chorus to portray;
But if the Chorus sounds like that,
Their public will not pay!

And when they crossed to old Vir-
ginia

It seemed they had to choose
Between our northern way of dress
And taking off their shoes.

And so on down Mt. Vernon lane
The old Potomac led
Past airport, and some famous

forts
Where heroes fought and bled.

At last the Tea House loomed in
view,

The sun poked out its head.
The hosts were sweet, the food

superb,
And cheer again is spread.

The day flew by, as good days will.
The bus got safely home,
And though at times a roughneck,
I just had to write this pome.

The moral is, when you grow tired
Of housework, chores and such,
Gather some friends and go on a

trip
And freshen your wholesome

touch.

Be it on bus, or train, or sloop
Or just a ride on the nickel Loop,
You’ll return and tackle your work

with zest.
The change in scenery, the fun

with a friend
Will ease your chores, and monoto-

ny end.

By Robert Edmeston
This is a topic not usually

brought up in polite society. (If
you imagine I’m thinking about
male and female relationships,
you're wrong.) Brothers and sis-
ters, what I’m all hepped up about
is Freedom. Know what it is?
What it means? Is it served hot'
or cold? Mothers, what will you
say when some day your child looks'
solemnly up at you and says,
“Mommy, what is freedom?” You
can describe how babies come into
the world a whole lot easier than
you can answer that question.
What do you say? Care to think
about it?

Stay away from the dictionary,
Junior* and let’s go. To begin
with, Freedom has quite a number
of degrees, just like the Masons.
Each higher number means a
higher step in the order. That’s
important; remember it. Keep it
in mind and you'll understand a
lot better what’s happening in
Europe right now.

The first degree of Freedom is
life itself. Everything that grows
has the first degree of Freedom.
Strange thought that a rosebush or
potato plant has some freedom just
like you and me, isn’t it? When
you or 1 or the potato plant die,
we lose Freedom completely. No
life, no Freedom. That’s why a
criminal would rather go to jail
than the electric chair. He’ll lose

Expresses Appreciation
To The Editor:

May I use this column to ex-
press my appreciation to the many
people who helped to carry on
PTA activities during this past
year? It is impossible to list the
names of all who assisted —the
neighbor who gave generous use
of her telephone; contributors to
Irake sales, square dances, teas, and
discussions; committee chairmen
and committee members; elected
officers, teachers, and the two
school principals;—all these, and
you who came to the meetings,
helpde to make our year what it
was. I thank you all most sin-
cerely.

BETSY M. WOODMAN

Somewhere along the line this proposal was misinterpreted
or garbled, and was received by the Town Manager and the council
in the unfortunate form indicated above.

This statement of what really took place in no way detracts
from the strength of the council’s action. But it does make us
feel better about PHA’s attitude toward the importance of this
matter to the town. —R. W. C.

What Goes On?
The Cooperator is on record in lending its support and en-

couragement to the drive for local ov/nership of Greenbelt by the
local housing cooperative. We are a bit disturbed, however, by
three statements included in a recent letter sent out to members
by GMHOC on specific costs of participation in the project.

First, the GMHOC said, “It is believed taxes may be reduced
when (Greenbelt) property is privately owned.” Does this imply
that GMHOC members are going to start a drive to reduce town
functions? If so, what are the activities marked for elimination:,
police or fire protection, health services, the library, the pre-school
age activities, or the recreation program? If nothing is to be,
eliminated, where can costs be reduced? If the housing co-op has,
suggestions for greater efficiency, why wait until Greenbelt is sold
to bring them forth?

Second, the statement is made, “Management . . . costs may be/
somewhat reduced under GMHOC operation.” Is this to be done/
by cutting salaries of office help, or by not making out monthly
rent bills?

Third, say GMHOC, “Payments . . . for heat (including labor,
and fuel), electricity and water . .

. may be substantially reduced
under GMHOC operation.” Is this forewarning of less heat in
winter, less water in summer, or less electricity (all year? If,
reference here is to purchase price of these commodities, it is hard
to see how GMHOC can get a better price than the Federal pro-
curement agency, or how prices on utilities can go lower in the
present market for some time to come.

Perhaps we are being too literal about this letter from GMHOC.
But we would like to see the housing cooperative succeed, and
make it possible for Greenbelters to be their own landlords. If
it can succeed, Greenbelt will benefit in many ways. But this/
cooperative cannot succeed, any more than any other business,
enterprise can, if it does not work out its probable costs in realistic
terms and plan on a sound basis. There can be no wish-thinking :
in working out its financial program.

On the other hand, the GMHOC also will have heavy going
if it permits its officers to indulge in loose generalizations and,
promises in order to gain support.

If GMHOC officers really have some facts to support these!
claims, they should present them to all members as facts, fend
not as half-promises.—R.W.C.

all his other freedoms, but at least
in jail he can continue living. That’s
why a dirt farmer in Central Asia,
if he’s offered the single choice of
bread or politics, will pick bread.

The second degree of Freedom is
movement. Movement is what
mainly distinguishes animals from
plants. With the power of move-
ment we can go from place to
place. We can throw our arms
about, yell, carry, on, sit quiet, or
play parcheesi. Have you ever
been at a party where somebody
sat immovable and speechless ip
the corner all evening, and after-
wards said to your wife, “That guy
is just like a vegetable”? None of
us would like a strait-jacket for a
winter coat. Next to death itself
we will fight most desperately
against being tied down so we can’t
move.

Coming to the third degree of
Freedom we meet a real old friend:
communication. Not Western Un-
ion, the radio, or Pony Express,
but the freedom to just tell some-
thing to another person. Hold
your horses. Don’t jump at con-
clusions. Communication doesn’t
mean what we call freedom of
speech.” That comes later. Right
now I’m talking about the look the
female fox gives the male fox to
tell him she’s in love. The pleasant
conversation with your wife over
the dinner table. The freedom of
communication that God gave us
with the human senses of sight,
speech, hearing. Pity the man who
is physically deaf, dumb, and blind.
He has no freedom but movement

and existence. It is an important
Freedom: communication.

Getting up into the fourth de-
gree, we find a touchy subject:
procreation. The freedom to repro-
duce. Unknown by the young,

foregone by the old. An age-old,
deep-rooted need. No analysis,
please. Leave that for the philo-
sophical. Suffice it that within all
of us wells the strong desire to see
ourselves in our childrens’ faces.

Do not sterilize any human being,
for you then deprive him of a
sacred Freedom.

We could pause here now,
couldn’t we? Lots of people seem
to be happy with just those free-
doms we’ve gone over. But civiliza-
tion has gone higher. What’s next
on our scoreboard? The little
matter of economic Freedom. Now
please, you longhairs, don’t start
throwing out your chests and ex-
pound on the complexities of eco-
nomic theory. You’ll frighten us
all away. It’s really very simple.
Just a matter of comfort. Plain
comfort. Economic Freedom
means the freedom to obtain as
much comfort as possible, a bet-
ter home, more food, prettier 1
clothing, doctor’s attention when*
you need it. The Duponts have,
and most of us, too, in varying
amounts. The Chinese peasant has
very little. After our first four de-
grees of Freedom at;e satisfied we
start looking for economic freedom.

Just one more step, now. Civil-
ization has climbed pretty high on
the mountain of history. This is
the Freedom that not all human
tribes have obtained yet. Political
Freedom. As one Webster says,
“Of or pertaining to polity, or poli-
tics, or the conduct of govern-
ment.” Shall we go simple again?
Let’s do. Political Freedom is the
freedom to organize social rela-
tionships so that we can obtain all
the other freedoms in greater meas-
ure than we’ve ever had them be-
fore. We elect people to office,
sign petitions, send letters to our
Congressman, argue about the rela-
tive merits of one party against)
another. What for? Mainly be-
cause —consciously or unconscious-
ly—we’re trying to fix up our gov-
ernment so we can get more of the
other freedoms.

We exist, we move, communi-
cate, procreate, have the oppor-
tunity to get more comfort for our-
selves (economic freedom), and
keep trying to better our tribal or-
ganization (political freedom). It’s
pretty important to remember the
order of these. There is certainly
no use in having political freedom
unless you have economic freedom.
And most human beings don’t care
about political or economic freedom
if they are surely deprived of the
other four more basic freedoms.
They’ll fight for those first.

Try the freedom discussion game
next time you have company. It’s
exciting. It’s full of possibilities.
It’s strong stuff, Freedom.

l.. .
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Residents of 16, 20 and 54 Cres-

cent; 7 and 9 Laurel Hill; 7 Re-
search, 56 Ridge and 5 Plateau: We
would like you to meet your new
neighbors. They are Donald Gibbs,
16-B Crescent; William G. Mathe-
ny, 20-E Crescent; Joseph K.
Page, 54-D Crescent; Kenneth M.
Cuppy, 7-C Laurel Hill; Thomas
E. Follett, 9-M Laurel Hill; John
J. Buckert, Jr., 7-M Research; Ger-
ard Wagner, 56-A Ridge; and Rus-
sell A. Arlotta, 5-D Plateau. Wel-
come to Greenbelt!

Greenbelt yachtsmen: For years
our associate editor has been pay-
ing $1.25 for each two-pound of
bilge solvent, sold under a trade
name. Bilge solvent, as everyone
knows, is tri-sodium-phosphate.
This week, browsing in the food
store, he found tri-sodium-phos-
phate under its own name (TSP)
at 21 cents for two pounds. Inci-
dentally, besides keeping your bilge
sweet and clean by dissolving oil
and grease, TSP is good for clean-
ing painted woodwork, cleaning
tile and enamel finishes, cleaning
paint brushes, and many other
household or shipboard chores.

Billy Hesse: See how easy it is
to get your name in the paper? Be
persistent enough and you’ll get a
by-line column.

Students in GHS stenographic
courses: Veterans Administration
will pay you $37 per 40-hour week
for “earning while you learn.”
Temporary employment is being
offered by VA during the summer

vacation months to high school
stenographic students. Interested?
Go to the VA Employment Unit,
Room 2056, Munitions Building,
20th and Constitution. Phone Ex-
ecutive 4120, extension 2986.

Prince George’s County Medical
Society: We would be interested
in studying any statistics you may

have which show that the danger
of bad effects from Rocky Moun-
tain spotted fever immunization is
greater , than that of the disease it-
self. You don’t approve of public
injections of the tick shots —and
have apparently' convinced the
Prince George’s Public Health De-
partment —because of the danger of
reaction in allergy cases. Yet you
admit that in some badly infested

• areas* the precaution is advisable,
in which case the family physician
is suggested as the proper person
to make the decision along with
the injection. Prince Georges
County—and particularly Green-
belt —certainly is an area where
such precautions are “advisable.”
Isn’t the. County health officer ca-

pable'of making the decision? Has-
n’t he heard of the non-egg-content

shots usually given to people with

egg allergies? Or do you feel too

strongly that the ssss that doesn’t
go to the family doctor in a public

health program of that nature out-

weighs the program’s advantages?

Greenbelt Health Association:
Do you plan to discontinue tick
shots at the suggestion of the

County Medical Society, as the

County Health Department did?

RIDERS
Riders Wanted! —To Navy De-

partment and vicinity. Leave
' Greenbelt 7 a.m. Leave Washing-

ton 4:30 p.m. Call Nicholas, Green-
belt 3314 or Navy Department, ex-
tension 61140.

Ride wanted —Vicinity of Com-
merce Building, 8:30 to 5. Also vi-
cnity 17th and Pennsylvania, N.W.,
8 to 4:45. Call 4328.

See RIDES, Page 6

TEEN - TALK
The Prince George’s County

Boys’ Club campaign to raise $30,-
000 began on May* 15. The work
being done by this organization is
well-known to most of us, but have
you ever tried to set down on pa-

per the amazing complexities that
total up a Boy? Well, try this one
for size.

Aftet a male baby has grown
out of long clothes and triangles
and has acquired pants, frec-
kles, and so much dirt that rela-
tives do not dare to kiss it be-
tween meals, it becomes a BOY.
A boy is nature’s answer to that
false belief that there is no such
thing as perpetual motion. A
boy can swim like a fish, run
like a mule, bellow like a bull,
eat like a pig, or act like a jack-
ass, according to climatic con-
ditions.

Smudged Noise

He is a piece of skin stretched
over an appetite. A noise, covered
with smudges. Fie is called a tor-
nado because he comes at the most
unexpected times, hits the most un-
expected places, and leaves every-

thing a wreck behind him. Fie is
a growing animal of superlative
promise, to be fed, watered, and
kept warm, a joy forever, a period-
ic nuisance, the problem of our
times, the hope of a nation. Every
boy born is evidence that God is
not discouraged of man.

Inventors—N ote

Were it not for boys, the news-
papers would go unread and a
thousand picture shows would go

bankrupt. Boys are useful in run-
ning errands. A boy can easdy do
the family errands with the aid of
five or six adults. The zest with
which a boy does an errand is
equaled only by the speed of a tur-

tle on a July day. The boy is a
natural spectator. He watches pa-
rades, fires, fights, ball games, au-
tombiles, boats, and airplanes with
equal fervor, but will not wr atch
the clock. The man who invents
a clock tha: will stand on its head
and sing a song when it strikes will
win the undying gratitude of mil-
lions of families whose boys are
forever coming to dinner about
supper time.

Boys faithfully imitate their dads
in spite of all efforts to teach them
good manners. A boy, if not wash-
ed too often and if kept in a cool,
quiet place after each accident, will
survive broken bones, hornets,
swimming holes, fights, and nine
helpings of pie.—Anonymous.

WHEN YOU NEED

INSURANCE . . .

Agent

ANTHONY M.
MADDEN

17-E Ridge Road

Representing

Farm Bureau Mutual Automobile Ins. Co.
Farm Bureau Mutual Fire Insurance Co.

Farm Bureau Life Insurance Co.
Home Office Columbus, Ohio

} HOLIDAY HOURS MONDAY, MAY 31

{Drug Store 12 noon -7 p.m. j
| Luncheonette 12 noon -7 p.ra.j
(Tobacco Store 9 a.m. -10 p.m.j
! Service Station 7 a.m. - 9 p.m. I
I : !
|DI TQ 12noontomidnite every half hour j
\ |ii Bus will run to lake once every f
j hour from 12:15 to 7:15 j

l |
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American Legion
To Hold Annual
Memorial Services

The Greenbelt American Legion
Post 136 will hold the annual Me-
morial Day Services on Monday,
May 31, at 11 a.m. at the Memorial
in the Genter, across from the Post
Office.

Chairman Roy Bell announces
the program is completed, with the
local National Guard Unit and re-
presentatives of the District Na-
tional Guard participating. The
Legion Post and Auxiliary will
take an active part with their Col-
or Guards in the line of march. A
parade will precede the ceremonies
with the above organizations taking
part with uniformed units, floats,
and military equipment.

Rabbi Sandhaus will be the prin-
cipal speaker, Rev. Braund will
give the Invocation and Father
Dowgiallo will offer Benediction.

The Legion Post and the Legion
Auxiliary will place wreaths on the
Memorial. Any interested citizen
is also invited to place wreaths or
flowers.

Tumbling Classes
To Give Show

Oh June 3, at 7:30 p.m.'the tum-
bling classes sponsored by the local
Recreation Department will give
an informal show in the Center
School auditorium for the parents
as a closing for the school year.
All those who have attended the
classes fairly regularly will take
part. Admission is free and the
public is invited.

Tumbling will agan be offered
during the summer program begin-
ning in July.

Local Cancer Drive
Nets $305.20

Mrs. Willard Ehrhardt, chair-
man of the cancer drive in Green-
belt, has announced that $305.20
has been contributed to the fund.

One purpose of the drive was to
inform people of the necessity for
early diagnosis and treatment of the
disease. Appointments for exami-
nations at the free cancer detection
centers in Baltimore may be made
at any time throcghout the year by
writing to the American Cancer
Society, 306 N. Charles Street, Bal-
timore 1, Maryland or calling Lex-

ington 4002. The clinics are open
to both men and women.

Organizations in Greenbelt con-
tributing to the drive were: Amer-
ican Legion; American Veterans
Committee- Athletic Club; Truman
Riddle NaVy Wives Club; National
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? Come in for the Latest |
f Columbia, Deeca and Victor I
* i

Recordings at •

T i

The Record Corner \
i

| Pick out a record for your I
j youngster from one of the I
| largest collections of chil-!
t dren’s records in the county. I

•

| Needles, Record Brushes |
! Storage Albums, Catalogs f

•

* at f

t The Record Corner 1
I OPEN FRIDAY EVENING »
f i
! _ *

| CALLING ALL CARS I
| CALLING ALL CARS- 1
| Let as lift your face and give it that |
| school girl complexion! |
§2 We mean your car, of course §|
| We make 1938 look like 1948 1
| Auto Body, Fender Work and Painting f
| PARKER AUTO BODY WORKS I
§2 TOWER 55a 9401 BALTIMORE AVENUE |§
|| 0n the Highway in Berwyn, Opposite Cafe La Conga %
II ALL WORK GUARANTEED 2§
°«

_ 2S
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! ERCO FIELD 1
f i
| Riverdale Maryland j

| - Sales - Charter j
• and "Tfawiatt |

i Learn to fly and ERCOUPE, the world’s safest air- !
f plane, for S6B and this ad.

i .
|

{ Sanders Aviation, Incorporated j
j UN. 1441 j
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Posters Ripped Down
In Tobacco Store

Two posters drawn by elementary
school children to illustrate the cur-
rent poppy sale were torn down
from the display window of the to-
bacco store, according to Mrs.
Elizabeth C. Day, president of the
American Legion Auxiliary.

“This act of vandalism,” she com-
mented, “is certainly not in keep-
ing with the spirit of the poppy
sale, and contrasts strongly to the
excellent attitude of the children
who made the posters.”' 1 She added
that the posters indicated a great
deal of talent in the elementary
school children.

The sale of poppies, proceeds of
which are used to benefit World
War I and II veterans and their
families, has been extended through
this week, according to Mrs. Day.

Council of Jewish Women; Schrom
Airport; U.P.W.A. Auxiliary; Wo-
man’s Club; Faculty. North End
School; Faculty, Center School;
High School.

Igrand opening

I SPECIAL
June 1 to 4, Inclusive

Try it Free!
Every gallon meets exacting

specifications

I
SI.OO Worth

HIGH TEST GASOLINE
FREE

with Lubrication
and Oil Change

All for $1.25
plus cost of oils used

Your choice of standard or
premium grades of Quality
Motor Oils including Esso
Premium in cans and Farm
Bureau Premium in cans.

for service with a smile

(GreenbeltService Station
Let Us Service Ynur Car

While You Shop
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Needle Talk
The copy readers and I have

traced the flow of music from the
depths of record grooves, through
the system, and now let’s
nozzle it into the living room thru
a speaker. ‘‘Nozzle” may sound
odd, but some speakers are direc-
tional while others cover a much
larger area.

One speaker alone cannot give
faithful and undistorted reproduc-
tion of all audio frequencies, so the
better machines use two or more.
Each speaker is designed to cover
a portion o£ the audio range; the
small one, “Tweeter,” generally 4
to 5 inches, spouts the violin pas-

sages while the 12 or 15 inch job
sprays the deep bass all over the
place.

Often the smaller speaker is
mounted co-axially within the
larger and may be horn-shaped or
honeycombed for better distribu-
t on of treble portions.

Mount your speaker in a bass-
reflex cabinet or use baffle sug-

gested by manufacturer, place it in
the corner of the room, and you

should notice a big improvement
in sound.

The Co-op record nook sells
more than meets the eye; for in-
stance, they take orders for those
super shellac imports from Eng-
land. One such masterpiece is the:
FFRR Decca album of Stravinsky’s
“Petrouchka.” London Philhar-
monic Orchestra under the batos
of Ernest Ansermet takes full ad-
vantage of full frequency canvas.

Dear Dee: You're nuts to collect
records, when tape and wire record-
ing will make your collection obso-
lete as bridle paths for disosaurs.

Hep N. Wright.

Dear Hep: Perhaps? BETTER
FIDELITY? No tape or wire re-
corder can complete with the best
records made . . yet. ECONOMY?
Thirty minutes of tape music costs

about $2.55. Thirty minutes of
record music costs about $.Bl, so

you save about $1.26. STORAGE?
Spools of tape and wire are com-

pact like bantam books. Money

permitting, one could store a life-
time of music in a clothes closet,
though some of the rabid collectors
I’ve known would gladly live un-

der an mijbreHa if they could fill
their home with records. UNIN-
TERRUPTED MUSIC . . . yes,

with editing one can eliminate the
four seconds of changer chatter be-
tween record?, but you lose all the
time you gain when you rewind,
the spool.

Tape recording is here to stay

and has many practical uses. Made
better and cheaper they could,
knock Petrillo and Platter People

on the gravy train, drive the en-
gineers to silence surfaces, elimi-
nate breakage, and reduce costs.

Obsolete or sot, Hep, how can I
lose?

Dear Dee: Little Eggleburt left
his record outside in the hot sun

and now it’s warped like a candy
bowl, What’ll I do?

Mrs. Burtoneggle
Dear Mrs. B: Fill it with candy.

Second choice: put it on a flat sur-

face and expose to hot sunshine or

slow heat until it gives up and lies

down.
Dear Dee: Last week my Herki-

mer broke two records of Schubert
Symphony 8 in B Minor, and to-

day he did what Schubert was un-

able to do in his lifetime—Herkimer
finished the Unfinished Symphony.

Mrs. Xnay.

Dear Mrs. Xnay: Herkimer is

wasting his talent. Maybe we can

get him a job handling some of

the obnoxious commercials of local
radio stations.

RECORD INFORMATION . . .
Like lithographs, engravings and
etchings, record pressings lose de-
tail if reproduced many times . . .

so an album pressed three or four

years ago may have a three or four

thousand frequency advantage over
a reprint today. On the average

cotton-mouth phonograph, the re-

print would sound best . . .
DO PEOPLE WANT HIGH

FIDELITY? Fortune magazine

says the average American doesn’t.

RCA in a long series of blindfold,

or rather hidden source of music,
tests claim that more than 60 per

cent do want high fidelity. Truth

is, most of the 40 per cent have

shaved to A.M. music, danced to

Juke box bass, talked above back-

ground music in cafes and bars so

long they can’t do concentrated
listening when they try.

DEE FAIRCHILD.

By A C. Long

A column is a very nice way to
say your piece, and to help people
and the town and those connected
with it. clubs, associations, organi-
zations, co-ps. the council and the
i'ke. Sometimes, they don’t like
being helped, of course, especially
by ,a columnist. GCS is so per-
verse that way, they might claim
it was vile with their rank and file
and suggest I stop correcting their
shop or trying to oppress poor
GCS. Suppose I wrest from East
a mutual mite of housing light, that
might gladden Madden but sour
Bauer. You see how it might go,
if in a medically unethical way I
ran a spread for GHA, and got all
the doctors mad at me and my al-
lergy. Then I might get noble with
Gobbel and counsel the council to
jettison Morrison, or in a lapse to
plaster Lastner with a label (not a
libel) or even rave at poor old Dave
and end up getting petty with Bet-
ty or panning Canning, maybe per-

haps.

Where will I be if, on top of it
ail, I gorge on the faults of my

friend, Chief George. Already flat
on my back, I haven’t had time to
mention Cormack, and painting and
planting and Zoellner and Kinzer,
to say nothing of Ryerse, Kandler,
and Eisner. A law firm to strangers

or Santa on the double, but to me
just so much more local trouble.
Will I then have any police pro-
tection if I just barely mention
sluggish rubbish collection . . .

So if you really turn me loose I
might end up in our calaboose, or
at least you’d need an excuse to
your staff for this potential abator
of Greenbelt’s only COOPERA-
TOR. But I’ll not shilly-shally
with you, Editor Sally. The ges-
ture is really very nice if you don’t
try to put me on ice. so send on
the word that Barkis is willin’ if
Clara Peggotty knows what she's
gettin’. Let us then avoid any se-
rious blunder by agreeing to rules
we’ll operate under —I’ll free lance
to the best of my modest dictation
but not dance the tunes of the edi-
tor’s direction. I’ll write of cab-
bages and kings, and many, many
loc,al things; of little kids and lit-
tle vandals, older folks and maybe
scandals; of blind men-s brooms
and new-fangled mops, and ways of
using them in our local co-ops. I'll
consider with clear and sound ra-
tionale the peaceful ways of the
Russ Internationale. T'he same I’ll
do for Greenbelt’s Councils and al-
so touch on the cost of tonsils.

It seems to me a good proposition
to present both sides of each posi-
tion, so in 16 columnar inches more
or less, I’ll give you THE LONG
VIEW” of the local mess, provid-
ing of course that your answer is
yes? And I swear by Uncle Sam-
my never again will it be so ham-
my.

* * *

Editor’s mote: Editorial “direction”
will consist of the following: cut-
ting material which goes beyond

prescribed space limits, correcting
grammar and punctuating, and
omitting libelous statements. A
provision we insist upon is that
columnists in the COCJPERATOR
have available for reference the
sources for all statements of fact.
These provisions are for our mu-
tual protection, since the COOP-
ERATOR, whether or not in agree-
ment with statements made by its
columnists, bears equal responsibil-
ity with the writer for statements

of fact. The 16 columnar inches
mentioned by Mr. Long consists
of approximately 700 words.

By June Wilbur

Now is the time for all good
homemakers to come to the rescue
of their woolens. The armies of
clothes moths love' this time of
year. They are all set out for a
nice quiet feed while all of us are
outside enjoying the sunshine.

One of the best ways to outwit
them is to take the woolens out-
side too. Moths do not like the
light and air, so clothes which are
hung out of doors discourage the
destructive visitors. These gar-
ments should be aired well, then
brushed carefully, inside and out,
in the cuffs and under the lapels,
before they are brought back in
the house.

Step two is to have the garments
thoroughly clean. Dry-cleaning, of
course, destroys any moths or lar-
vae which are presently on the ma-
terials, but it does not serve as a
safe-guard against future attacks.
Washing serves the same purpose
and any woolen garments which,
can be cleaned with soap and 1 wa-
ter, should have that treatmest be-
fore being stored away.

Suits, dresses and jackets should
have spots removed as soon as pos-
ible after they appear. Moths like,
best the soiled spots on woolen:
fabrics. Of course it is easier to>
remove a spot when it is fresh; this,
gives double reason for removing
spots promptly.

,

* * *

Now it stands to reason, if a gar-
ment is clean and there are no
moths or larvae present, and if it
is put into a container which can
be closed against moths, the wool-
ess will be safe. This is the sim-
plest way to take care of these pre-
cious garments. Sweaters, Junior’s
trousers and little Mary’s skirts' can,

be folded carefully in tissue paper,
then wrapped in brown paper and,

stored on a closet shelf. Suits andj
coats can be hidden away in gar-

ment bags safely if these bags can
be closed very tightly. It is bet-
ter for the woolens if they are not
too crowded in their summer quar-
ters. They should be allowed to
hang easily to avoid having sur-
face nap pressed down and to avoid
unnecessary creases and wrinkles.

It takes a few extra minutes at
the time to label the packages and
garments bags as to contents. How-
ever, in the fall, it will be a great

time saver in locating the children’s
warm clothes in a hurry. If these
tags are secured all around, they
are not likely to be knocked off and
lost.

There are a great many aids to;

the homefaker on the market now
for chasing away the moths. Some
of these are very effective. How-
ever, there has been a reticence on
the part of many mothers to hang

gas-giving cans in their closets,, or
to spray these with the DDT
bombs because of the far-reaching,
and exploratory fingers of chil-
dren. It is fairly easy to discour-
age the moths without resorting to

chemical means by. following the
above points. And if any of my
readers are like me, they’d just as
soon devote a day to airing, brush-
ing, storing and labeling, and then
tuck the horrible-smelling moth-
balls into the ground for the moles.

Girls Begin Softball
The girls’ softball team recently

organized by the recreation depart-
ment will open its season againsfi
Arcade Pontiac in a game at 8 p.m.

tonight. The team will meet Gar-
bins on the Greenbelt diamond at

6:30 p.m. Tuesday, June 2.

Betty Shreves is captain of the
team and Jane Johnson, Flo Raum
and the Wolfe sisters are among
the members.
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Slightly Literary
Peace Movement Gathers

Momentum In Greenbelt

A group of interested citizens is
meeting in Greenbelt this evening
to consider the plan of a more or
less distinguished elder statesman
to abolish war.

Following the argument of the
Suffragettes of a generation ago,
this authority declares that the wo-
men of the world can unite to pre-
vent all further international con-
flict.

The presently discussed plan,
however, does not depend on a
show of force thru the ballot box-
es; more direct action is proposed.
It is believed that if all women in
the world will agree to have noth-
ing to do with their husbands until
all international conflicts are set-
tled, “peace in our time” may be
extended to generations as yet un-
born. If not, the generations as
yet unborn will remain unborn.

Aristophanes, a playwright of an-
cient Greece, is the writer under
discussion by the Great Books- Dis-
cussion Group). His comedy. Ly-
sistrata, has as heroine an Athen-
ian woman' from whom thie piece
takes its name. Tired of the con-
tinual Greek wars, Lysistrata sum-
moned the women of Athens and
Laconia, the enemy state.

A pact was sealed wherein no
women would return to their
homes or their husband's until
peace was concluded. After 67
pages of spiritual struggle and con-
siderable low (Greek) comedy the
husbands succumb, peace is declar-
ed, and the wies return home tri-
umphantly.

*

A modern critic of the proposal,
one James Thurber, however, pre-
dicts that this plan i's unworkable
in modern times and would simply
degenerate into The War Between
Men and Women.

A Greenbelt observer was more
optimistic,, however. “It would
probably work for the rest of the-
world,”' he commented, “but not
for Greenbelt. In Greenbelt all.
husbands and wives spend every
evening attending various meetings
and‘never see each other except in
the distance anyway.”

Elementary School.
Softball League
Lists Standings

After- a slow start due to rain
and muddy fields, the Elementary
School softball league is again in
full swing, Monday Mrs. Coble’s
room beat Miss Parana’s room 14-7
in a well-played game. Below are
the league standings to date.
Team Won Lost
Mrs. Lynch 3 0
Mrs. Coble 3 0
Mrs. Grimm 1 0
Mrs. Davis 1 0
Miss Hart 2 2
Mrs. Dickie 1 3
Miss Parana 0 2
Mrs. Gerrits 0 4

Well! Furl M; Tops!
’Twas Quite A Day

Sea scouting in Greenbelt got un-
der way in earnest last weekend
when five scouts from the local
mariners’ group made an overnight
cruise to St. Michaels, on the East-
ern shore of Maryland.

Putting out Saturday morning
from Chalk Point on the West
river on the 34-foot cruiser “'Travel-
er,” the scouts took turns at navi-
gating, at the helm, on lookout
duty, and at handling the anchor
and mooring lines for the voyage.
After a visit ashore at St. Michaels,
the boys spent the night anchored
in the Miles river oy Eastern bay,
an arm of Chesapeake bay.

Choppy Run Home
The return on Sunday was made

in heavy weather, with a good bay
chop adding to the excitement of
the trip, and the boat had to make
a run up the Rhode river beyond
Mayo bay to find calm water for
an anchorage for Sunday lunch.

Priar to the cruise the local Sea
Scout troop had spent several
weekends putting the boat in com-
mission for' the summer season.
Scouts who made the weekend
cruise were George Lewis,. John,
Stuart, Charles Ourand, Walter
Steinle. Owner and skipper of the
boat is Dick Cooper, troop com-
mitteeman for Scout Troop. 202.

A similar cruise is planned for
late June.

1

Baltimore Conference
Plans Meeting

The Baltimore Conference' of the
Methodist: Church will, hold a four
day meeting at the American Uni-
versity beginning, June 1. A. E.
Allen will attend as lay delegate
from the Mowatt Memorial Meth-
odist Church. Morgan M. Johnson
will serve as alternate.

According to a Twentieth: Cen-
tury Fund report, an estimated 90’
per cent of the total business of
manufacturers and wholesalers in
the United States before the waff
was done on credit and at least 33
per cent of retail sales were charge
accounts or installment purchases.

VACATION TIME AHEAD

We can. put your car in good i
condition for reasonable: cost.. |

MINOR REPAIRS

GENERAL OVERHAUL !

All Makes. & Models

Satisfaction Guaranteed!

Call GR 2231

10.C.5. Garage
o£°#o#Q^#o*^^o*^o*o*o®o«o#c*o#o#o®o®o#o®o®c#o®c#o®o#o®o#o«o®o#:>*ofOfCfOfOfOfQfo®0 *^ 0̂*^0*0*0®o «o#c*o#o#o®o®o#o®o®c#o®c#o®o#o®o#o«o®o#:>*ofOfCfOfOfOfQfo®•^•o®Q®G®G®Q*o®G®a®a®o®a#o®a*o®o#o#o#o#o#o®o®o®Q«Q*o®o#o#o#o#o#o#o*o#o#o®o®Q®Q*.ooG®o®o»Q®Q#Q®Q*Q*Q«O•O

Of o®go go

| “A SPECIAL MESSAGE 1
| TO THE RESIDENTS OF GREENBELT” §!

I from |
om om•o #o

§wa 6394 George Greer’s Liquor Store wa 63941
So s§
| at the Peace Cross on the Defense Highway
| Bladensburg, Maryland 1
•O So
gg We have had numerous calls requesting deliveries to gg

§S Greenbelt. We are going to try to work out a good delivery 8§
gg system that you can depend on. Starting immediately, we gg

?8 are going to send a truck to Greenbelt every night around gs

§§ 7 o’clock (except Sunday). For the present, just this one gg
88 trip, but, as soon as the deliveries warrant it, we will in- s§
gg crease the trips and try to give the best service possible. 88
is George Greer. §8
•o mo

gg BEER—IN BOTTLES: 88

gg F & S, fine Pa. Pilsener case $2.10 gg
88 Gunthers, Senate, American, National, Arrow $2.35 gg
gg Valley Forge, Ramshead $2.45 gg
gg Budweiser, Schlitz and Pabst „ $3.92 gg
om 7 om

| IN CANS: J |
| F& S case $2.94 gg

gg Gunthers, Senate, National, Arrow $2.99
gg Valley Forge, Ramshead $3.08 gg
So Schlitz $4.10 Pabst $4.10 Budweiser $4.25 88
gg @ 8°
gg THROW-AWAY BOTTLES: |
88 Gunthers, Old German $2.75 Valley Forge r $2.82 88
2S 'B#o 8o®o#o®o®o®o#o®o#o®o®o#o®o#o®o#o#o#o®o®o#o®o«»o®o#o®o0o#o©oc»o#o®oeo®o*o«o»o®o®o#o*o*oieo*o®o#o»o®o®o#o£
momomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomomcmomomomom'imomomumcmomomomomcx
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Recreation Department Holds Track
Meet For Elementary Schools

On Wednesday, May 19 the Recreation Department sponsored
the annual track meet for the elementary schools of Greenbelt,
winding up for this school year the physical Education classes'

taught by the Recreation staff.
Just as in previous years, the track meet was an all-day

affair consisting of dashes and relays in the morning and field
events and dodgeball in the afternoon. The boys and girls com-,

peted according to classes with four groups represented;—2 & 3.
grade, 3 & 4 grade, 4 & 5 grade, and 5 & 6 grade. As a specialty
of the morning program, the first grades from both schools put on

a game demonstration.
Winning Classes

Events in the track meet were
scored with the following classes
winning in their respective groups

2 & 3 grade, Mrs. Hagerman, Cen-
ter; 3 & 4, Mrs. Isennock, North-
end; 4 & 5, Miss Parana, Northend;
5 & 6, Mrs. Grimm, Center.

Ira Kaufman from Mrs. Davis’
room, Center, took first place in
the 25-yard dash for the 2 & 3
grade boys, making it in 4.0 sec-

onds, and Anne Matheny won for
the girls in 4.4 representing Mrs.
Hagerman’s class, also at Center.

Bobby Nugent of Mrs. Isen-
nock’s class, Northend, took the 50-

yard dash for the 3 & 4 group boys

with a record of 7.3, while Lillian
Garner of Mrs. Hemp’s room, Cen-

ter, won for the girls.
Binder Winds Up

In the 4 & 5 grade class, Joe
Binder of Mrs. Dickie’s class,
Northend, came in first in the 50-

yard dash with a time of 6.7 and

Carolyn Allen of Miss Hart’s room,

Center, took the honors for the
girls. Joe and Carolyn repeated
first place in the broad jump, while
Jack White of Hart’s room and Ar-

ietta Chesley of Parana’s class,
Northend, came out on top with the
dodgeball throw. Charles Barlow
and Nola Hilar, both of Mary Pa-
rana’s class, win the softball throw.

Matches Joe’s Record
Bobby Cooper matched Joe Bin-

der’s record for the 50-yard dash,
making the dash for the 5 & 6
grades in 6.7 also. Betty Hurt won
for the girls with 7.3, Bobby repre-

sented Mrs. Grimm’s class of Cen-
ter, while Betty is a member of
Mrs. Mary Davis’ class, also Cen-
ter.

Edward Don Bullion of Mrs.
Grimm’s class and Judy Arrovo of
Mrs. Davis’ placed first in broad ¦
jump-; Billy Higgins of Mrs.
Lynch’s room, Northend, and Ma-
rie Hennessey of Mrs. Grimm’s
class had the best record in Mod@e-

ball throw; and Bob Miller, of
Lynch’s room, and Grace Wolfe, of
Mrs. Grimm’s class, placed first in
softball throw.

Recreation Department staff

members were assisted by Ora
Donoghue, Donald Brewer, Cliff
Cockill, Mrs. Don Bullion, and
Steve Comings.

Gui Club Plays
Host To Shooters
At Rifle Matches

Last Sunday, May 23, the Green-
belt Gun Club was host to the
largest number of shooters ever to

compete in a smallbore rifle match
in the eight-year history of the

Greenbelt rang. In this, the sec-

ond match of the summer program,
there were 59 competitors repre-

senting 7 different gun clubs in the
Maryland and D. C. aras. The fir-
ing continued from 10 a.m. until
nearly 4 p.m. Don Kern, of Green-
belt, won second place in the en-

tire field of 59 shooters with a

score of 396 out of 400.

The competition in these Mary-
land Rifle League matches is on

an individual basis, each shooter
firing against all other shooters in

the same class —Expert, Sharp-

shooter, and Marksman. However,
a plaque will be awarded in Sep-
tember to the club having the 4
highest average individual scores

for the season. This arrangement
encourages the 7 clubs to make the

best possible showing in each of
the 8 matches in the schedule. The
Greenblt club won this award last
summer.

Greenbelt usually has the most

members shooting; there were 13

members of the local group in last
Sunday’s match, including Pete
Hazell who has just “graduated”
from the junior division to the
senior division of the Club.

County Softball Series

Sees First Local Win
The Prince George’s County

softball league is in full swing, with
six games having been played last
week.

On Thursday, May 20, Thrifty
Liquors beat Annandale 4-0 in the
first game. Thrifty accumulated
eight hits to five for the losers.

¦ In the second game, Greenbelt
was held to one hit by pitcher Hol-
liday of Mt. Rainier. Greenbelt!
lost 6-1.

Winchester Packard beat Annan-
dale Saturday night. Eight hits
for Winchester and five for Annan-
dale made it a comparatively free-
hitting game. The score was 8-3.
In the second game, IBM beat
Thrifty 3-1. Thrifty was held to
one hit by Santell.

Greenbelt won its first game of
the current season Tuesday when,
Annandale was beaten, 3-2. With
the score tied at 2 all in the last
half of the seventh inning, Rene
Ward smashed a long home runi
into center field to sew up the
game. Woods was the winning
pitcher.

In the second game, Thrifty shut
out Winchester Packard 3-0. Win-
chester was held hitless for the
first five innings by Hughes.

The Grizzlies unleashed s.ome of
their power in the second stanza
when Hause walked, Bauer flied out
to second, Davis struck out, Wat-
kins singled, and Hause and Wat-
kins both scored on Richie Lewis’
tremendous three-bagger. Lewis
was out trying to stretch it into 1
a round tripper.

The Green and White aded an-
other tally in the next frame on a
double by Harry Randolph and a
triple by George Bauer. Both teams
added a run to their scores in the
fifth inning.

Greenbelt four runs in
th'e seventh to sew the game up
beyond reach. Lewis and Ran-
dolph walked and both scored on
“Nellie” Goodall’s homer. Mar-
tone got on base and scored ohi
Bauer’s second triple of the game.
Bauer was out when he forgot to
tag second.

Bobby Watkins was credited
with his sixth victory against one
defeat. Butler, Park’s
ace, was the losing twirler.

Big Time Operator
Harry Randolph. Greenbelt’s

hard hitting first baseman, has
been scouted by several major
league teams and' seems well on
his way to making the grade.

Legion Team Opens
League Play Here

The Greenbelt Junior Legion
Baseball Team sponsored by the
local post opens competitive play
here Sunday afternoon, May 30 at
3 p.m. against the Cissel-Saxon No.
41 Silver Spring Post from Mary-

land.
Preceding the game the Greenbelt

, Band will play and the majorettes
will perform. Mayor Canning is,
slated to toss in the first ball to
open the festivities.

BLADENSBURG DOWNS
GRIZZLIES WITH FIVE
RUN RALLY IN SECOND

Greenbelt High School played
Bladensburg last Friday afternoon
at Peace Cross and lost 5-2. Green-
belt beat Bladensburg in their first

The local lads jumped off to a
short-lived one run lead in the sec-
ond inning when John Martone
walked and was driven in on Bud
Bauer’s two bagger. The Peace
Crosser’s came Tack in their half
of the frame to tally five times.
They only needed one hit as a cou-
ple of walks and Grizzly errors
helped immeasurably. Greenbelt,
got men on bases in five of the sev-
en innings but was unable to push'
across more than one more run.
This came in the fourth on a dou-
ble by Hause and Bauer’s second
run producing hit.

Bobby Watkins was after his
sixth victory but was handed his
first defeat instead. Greenbelt col-
lected six hits including three dou-
bles to only 5 for Bladensburg.

BOX SCORES;

Greenbelt AB R H
Lewis —RF 4 0 1
Randolph—2B 3 0 1
Goodall —LF 2 0 1
Randolph—lß 3 0 0
Martone—C 2 1 0
Hause—SS 3 11
Bauefi —CF 3 0 2
Davis—3B 2 0 0
Watkins—P 2 0 0
*Hammond 1 0 0

Totals 25 2 6
*Batted for Davis in 7th
Bladensburg AB R H
Lloyd—C 3 11
Hansen —2B 3 0 1
Heard—3B 3 0 0
Haley—CF 3 0 0
Reech—P 2 11
Anderson—lß 1 10
Mencain—RF 3 0 0
Foreman! —SS 3 11
Green—LF 0 1 0

' Totals 21 5 5

Greenbelt 0 1 0 1 0 0 0 2
Bladensburg 0 5 00 0 0 x 5

Greenbelt Beats Seat Pleasant
Second Time This Season, 9-3

The Grizzlies baseball team travelled to Seat Pleasant last Tuesday
to beat Maryland Park for the second time this season, with a score
of 9-3.

Greenbelt pounded three Marylaand Park hurlers for nine hits in-
cluding three triples and a round tripper by Billy Goodall. Richie Lewis
led off with a hit, was sacrificed by Rube Randolph and scored on a
single byMartone. Maryland Park tied the score on a single by Windsor,
a walk to Hampton and an drror on Redding’s hard hit ball.

Power Unleashed "*' ——¦

The roster of the team at present
consists of the following players:
H. Randolph, R. LeWis, R. Hause,
W. Randolph, J. Martone, E. Boyer
O. Davis, W. May, J Baxter, R.
Bierwagon, A. Morin, H. Snead, D.
Greene, D Evans, with a couple of
vacancies still to be filled.

The manager and coaching staff
are represented by J. Ewing, A.
Foster, and Les Sanders.

BOX SCORE
Greenbelt Post 136 AB R H
H. Randolph 2b 4 0 0
Lewis If 4 2 2
Hause ss 3 0 2
W. Randolph lb 3 2 1
Martone c 4 12
Boyer cf 3 0 0
Davis 3b 3 0 1
Snead rf 0 0 0
May rf 2 0 1
Bierwagen p 2 0 1

Totals 28 5 10

Hunterman-Huff 110 AB R H
Tucker cf 3 0 0
Murcel 3b 2 0 0
Green c 3 0 0
Koenig lb 2 0 0
Devaney rf-lf 3 0 1
Koenig 2b* 3 0 1
Jones If 10 0
Ballantyne rf 10 0
Montgomery ss 3 0 0
Swindler p 2 0 0
Catalano p 0 0 0

Totals 23 0 2
Greenbelt 00 02021 5
Hunt’man-Huff 0000 00 0 0
Sanders, Umpire; Bierwagen, Win-

ning Pitcher; Swindler, Losing
Pitcher. Two Base Hits, Lewis,
May; Home Run, W. Randolph.

Struck out: Bierwagon 12; Swind-
ler 4

Base on Balls: Bierwagen 3;
Swindler 3
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Shamrocks Pound Bladensburg 13-5
As Bob Scott Strikes Out Eleven

The Greenbelt Shamrocks defeated the Bladensburg nine 13-5,
to run their winning streak to four games in a row. Greenbelt'
found themselves trailing early in the game as Bladensburg jump-
ed off to a 5-1 lead in their half of the fourth. At this point the
Shamrocks caught fire and tied it up in their half of the fourth.

Again in the sixth and eighth innings Greenbelt pushed over four
runs to boost their total to 13 runs.

Scott’s Second
Tom Howard, Corky Anaker,

and Dick Cleveland led the local
attack, with the former getting
three for four. Robert Scott settled
down after a shaky start to strike
out eleven while giving up only six
hits in chalking up his second vic-
tory.

Next week the Shamrocks journ-
ey to Hyattsville where they will
play Lee’s Tavern. Players are
asked to report in front of the
swimming pool at 1:30.
Box Score:
Greenbelt AB R H

Clark cf 4 11
Benefiel .11 1
Anacker 2b 3 2 2
Howard lb 4 2 3
Butkus c 4 11
Kishbauch c 111
Raber If 2 0 1
Eckhardt 3b 501
Labukus rf 2 0 0
Cleveland rf 3 2 2
Wolfe ss 3 2 1
Scott p 3 11

:7 —i
Totals 36 13 15

Bladensburg AB R H
• mA,*>

Mallone 2b 4 2 1
Tokvested cf 4 0 0
Herd If 5 0 0
Ogle rf 3 11
Pearee c 3 10
Stockton ss 401
Stephens 3b 401
Spittle lb 10 0
Fitzhugh lb 2 0 0
Thomson p 2 0 1
Dickson p 201

—I
Totals 34 5 6
Two base hits - Howard, Butkus,
Dickson, Ogle
Three base hits - Eckhardt
Bases on balls - Scott 5
Strike outs - Scott 11
Pass balls - Butkus

Junior Legion Team
Whitewashes Mt. Rainier

The Greenbelt Junior Legion
baseball team whitewashed the
boys from Mt. Rainier Sunday in
the first game of a double header
at the Mt. Rainier diamond by a
score of 5-0.

, With the opening day only a
week off, the boys showed their
class in rounding into top shape
by demostrating some good hitting
and fielding behind great pitching
by Ronnie Bierwagen, who turned
in a two-hit performance. Harry
Randolph came through in the
fourth inning with a long four-bag-
ger between left and center fields
scoring behind Richie Lewis for
the first two runs.

Fast Sixth
In the sixth inning Dick Hause

opened with a single and was out
trying for a second. Harry Ran-
dolph drew a pass; Jack Martone
then singled, moving Randolph to;
third. Ed Boyer reached first on
an error by the shortstop, while
Martone moved over to third with
Randolph scoring. Ossie Davis
punched out a single, scoring Mar-
tone and moving Boyer to third.
Snead batting for May drew a pass.
Bierwagen worked himself into a
full count, and in striking out Boy-
er was picked off third to end the
inning.

In the seventh inning with one
out, Lewis doubled to right field
and came home on a single by
Hause. Randolph popped out to
the catcher, followed by a single by
Martone, and Boyer ended the in-
ning by flying out to the shortstop.
The two hits obtained by the home
team were singles in the fourth
and seventh innings.

Always do right. This willgrati-
fy some people and astonish the
rest. —Mark Twain.

Know yourself, accept yourself,
be yourself. —F. L. Patry, M. D.

Shamrock
Batting Averages
Name Games AB R H Aver.
Benefiel 2 3 2 3 1.000
Scott 3 8 5 5 .625
Wolfe 4 12 8 7 .583
Anacker 4 16 6 8 .500
Butkus 3 8 4 4 .500
Kishbauch 4 6 2 3 .500
Raber 3 9 1 4 .444
Labukus 3 9 3 3 .428
Cleveland 2 7 6 3 .428
Clark 4 15 5 5 .333
Howard 4 18 6 6 .333
Eckhardt 3 15 5 3 .266
Lynch 3 9 4 2 .111
Sommers 2 1 2 0 .000
Cragi-. 11 0 0 .000

1

Girl Scouts Win Badges
The Girl Scout troops, under the

leadership of Mrs. Ellen Linson
and Mrs. Vera Weber, earned their
folk dance badges on Monday, May
24, when they had a social and folk
dance at the Drop Inn. The badges
will distributed to them on
Wednesday, June 2.

<3#Cf?fG*D#o§Of'OfO«o«C«o«o#C*o»o«J#C®o«C»o#o«o*o#

CLASSIFIED
3 cents per word, minimum

50 cents, payable in advance.
Bring to basement of 8 Parkway
Monday night. For information
call 3131 on Monday evenings
between 8:30 and 11 p.m.

LAWNMOWERS sharpened and re-
paired. Also rebuilt lawnmowers
for sale, $9.00. Call Greenbelt
3273.

WATCH REPAIRING. Pearls re-
strung and jewelry repaired. All
work guaranteed. Brooks. 7452.

HOME RADIOS repaired—3o-day
guarantee. Reasonable prices.
Pick-up and delivery. 14-M Eaurel
GR7762.

LOCAL WASHING MACHINE
SERVlCE—Automatic and con-
ventional models expertly repair-
ed. Reasonable. Guaranteed.
Water connections for automatic
installed, free estimates. GR. 6707

MOVING? Furniture. Freight, Ex-
press. Anything, anytime, any-
where. Phone Greenbelt 4751.
Wesley Bryan.

Don’t use less milk! Just save plen-
ty on the cost of delivery of your
Homogenized Grade A. Call 6412

COMPLETE AUTO REPAIR SERV-
ICE by reliable mechanics at rea-
sonable rates. All work guaran
teed. Exchange generators, car-
buretors, starters. Phone 2231.
GCS GARAGE.

**

GUARANTEED RADIO AND
APPLIANCE REPAIRS. Pick-
up and delivery. Open 1-9 week-
days, 9-6 Saturdays. Closed
Tuesdays. GCS RADIO AND
APPLIANCE REPAIR SHOP.
Phone 2231, 2251 after 5:30 p.m.

We convert your own box or coil
spring into modern Hollywood
beds. Phone Evans, Sligo 4371.

WOULD YOU like a nice sub-
stantial two-story home on . the
Laurel-Bowie Road, with \y2
acres, less than ten miles away,
for $9,500? Fruit trees and straw-

berries galore. Full basement, oil
heat, stairway to floored attic!
Call Mrs. Bullion, Jay Realty
Co., FRanklin 1101.

Electrolux: The “World’s Fastest
Home Rug Cleaner.” See the new
improved postwar vacuum clean-
er which still sells at its prewar
price of $69.75. Call Joe Cook,
Greenbelt 4801, for a free dem-
onstration.

CRIB FOR SALE—large size.
Kroll. $15.00. 47-C Ridge Road,
GR 5552.

S88K88S88S88SSS8?S?2588S8S888888888S888888S3S2?
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GREENBELT CHURCHES
Community Church

Protestant
Pastor: Rev. Eric T. Braund

Memorial Sunday, May 30

9:30 a.in., Sunday School.
10:00 a.m., Men’s Bible Class.
10:50 a.m., Church Nursery.

11:00 a.m., Church Worship. Ser-

mon: “This I Do Remember.”
Monday, May 31

11 a.m., Memorial Services at the
Monument
Tuesday, June 1

2 p.m., The Ladies Afternoon
Guild meets at Mrs. Edgar Hawk’s,
45-T Ridge.
Wednesday, June 2

8 p.m., Choir rehearsal.
Thursday, June 3

8:15 p.m., Church Women’s Dis-
cussion Group meets at Mrs. Paul
Linson’s, 14-E Crescent.

—i

Mowatt Memorial
Methodist Church

Woodlandway and Forestway

Minister: Raymond W. Cooke
Phone Victor 3944

Sunday)—
9:45 a.m.: Sunday School.

11 a.m.: Morning Worship.

Thursday—May 27, 1948
8:00 p.m., The Sunday School

Board will meet in the church.
“You are cordially invited to

worship with us.”

L ' ' H„_

Lutheran Church '

Pastor, Edwin E. Pieplow

Hyattsville 0383, Warfield 0942
Service; 12:30 p.m. in the home

economics room of the Center
School.

Sunday School: 11:30 a.m.
Schedule for the Week

Wednesday—Adult Bible Class
meets at 8 p.m. in the Center
School Building, room 223.

Thursday—Choiryehearsals at 6-Z-
--2 Plateau Place at 8 p.m.

Saturday—J uni o r confirmation
class meets at 43-D Ridge Road,
2 p.m.
Don’t forget the Sunday School

Picnic on June 12 at the Greenbelt
Lake.

1

H. S. French Club
Adopts Family

The French Club, under the
sponsorship of Mrs. Mary Barton,
who teaches the French class at

Greenbelt High School, has en-
gaged in assisting the European
Relief Program during the past
school year by adopting a French
family.

Many letters have been ex-
changed with the family, which
consists of a war widow and sev-
eral children. A photograph of
the club was sent to them and in
turn, a picture of the family was re-
ceived. Firsthand knowledge of
the French mode of life, has been
gleaned from this worthwhile ac-
tivity, according to John Speicher,
principal of Greenbelt High. He
also stated that, in his way of rea-
soning, “These students are not
only doing a good to needy people,
but they are rendering service. It
means a lot to an individual to give
now and then.”

-4

RIDES —from Page 3

Riders wanted to 12th and Con-
stitution. John McGee. 5677

Ride Wanted —Vicinity 18th and
F Sts., N.W. 8:45 to 5:15. Mrs.
Springmann, Greenbelt 6596

St. Hugh’s
Catholic Church
Pastor: Father Victor J. Dowgiallo

Confessions: Saturday afternoon
from 4-5 p.m., for children and in.
the evening from 7:30 to 9:30 a.m.
for adults.

Sunday Masses: 7:30 and 9:30 a.
m. in the Theater.

8:30 to 9:15 a.m.: Catechism in-
struction classes in the Theater. A
bus leaves the Center at 8:30.

1 p.m.: Baptisms.
Wednesday, June 2: Miraculous

Medal Novena Devotions in the
Chapel at 7:45 p.m.

Thursday, June 3: Confessions in
the Chapel from 4-sp.m. and in the
evening from 7:30 to 8:30 p.m.

Friday, June 4: First Friday of
the Month. Mass will be celebrat-
ed in the Chapel at 7 a.m. The
Novena in Honor of the Sacred
Heart ends today.

1

Latter Day Saints
Church of Jesus Christ of

Latter Day Saints
Sunday—

Sunday School Prayer Meeting,
10:15 a.m., Social Room.

Sunday School, 10:30 a.m., Social
Room.

Priesthood Meeting, 11:45 a.m.,
Social Room.

Sacrament Service, 6:30 p.m., So-
cial Room.
Monday—

Children’s Primary, 4 p.m., Room
120, Elementary School.
Thursday—

Women’s Relief Society, Room
201, Elementary School.

J C C Services
Rabbi Morris A. Sanlhaus

4-H Crescent Road, Telephone 3593

Regular Friday night services
will start at 8:30 p.m. in the social
room of the Center School.

The topic of tomorrow night’s
discussion will be “Anti-Semitism
in America.” Speaker of the eve-
ning is Sam Schwimmer.

This will be the last of the first
series of the Discussion Group. The
next series will soon be ready, and
will appear in this column.

j

Mother’s Club Rians
Luncheon June 1

The Mother’s Club of Holy Re-
deemer School will hold their
monthly meeting and luncheon on
Tuesday, June 1 at Greenbelt Lae.

A delicious luncheon is planned
by Mrs. Harry Cook and her com-
mittee.

There will be transportation to
and from the lake —meet at the
Center 12:30 p.m.

The raffle on the table cloth will
take place at the meeting. We urge
all members to senl in book and re-
turns. There will also bs an elec-
tion of officers,
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Whooping Cough
Regarded too Lightly

Released by
Maryland Tuberculosis Association

Often when a child is sick, or
shows signs of becoming sick, a
mother worries out of all propor-
tion to the illness itself. However,
there are a number of so-called
“common childhood diseases” that
many regard too lightly. Whoop-
ing cough is one of these. From
the standpoint of deaths, it is the
most serious childhood communi-
cable disease. It causes twice as
many deaths as measles and diph-
theria combined.

Any mother' who has nursed a
child through whooping cough has
seen the discomfort and exhaustion
caused by the disease. Less obvious
to her are the serious complications
that frequently follow whooping
cough. She seldom realizes that)
the little patient, in his weakened
condition, is an easy prey for bron-
chopneumonia, pleurisy or even
pulmonary tuberculosis.
,Years ago parents felt that whoop
ing cough was unavoidable and re-
signed themselves to their child’s
having it at some time. We know
today that whooping cough is pre-
ventable because there is a vac-
cine that will give protection, and
we should take full advantage of
it.

Worst for Tots
The younger a child is, the more

dangerous whooping cough is apt
to be for him. Three-fourths of
whooping cough deaths occur in
children under one year of age. For
this reason, doctors advise injec-
tions with the immunizing vaccine
very early in life. Many advise them
at three months of age or even
earlier.

If a young child has been expos-
ed to whooping cough, he should
be taken to the doctor immediately.
Even if the child has already re-
ceived injections of vaccine, the
doctor may think it advisable ta
take further measures to protect
him.

Call the Doctor
The grave danger of whooping

cough is the fact that it is frequent-
ly neglected because its first signs
resemble those of a cold, and it is
in this stage that whooping cough
is most easily spread. The char-
acteristic “whoop” doesn’t appear
until after the child has been ill for

Vacation Bible School
To Start June 21

The Daily Vacation Bible School
of the Greenbelt Community
Church Sunday School, directed by
Mrs. Carl F. Chesley, will run
from June 21 through July 2, Mon-
day through Friday from 9-12.
There will be an admission fee of
$1 to help cover expenses of ma-
terials.

The classes and lessons planned
for this year are the following:
Mrs. Dorothy Palmerton, Mrs. Mil-
dred Kern and Mrs. Keith Pertoff
will teach the 4 and 5 year olds.
The theme of their study will be:
“Captivity and Return of the Jews”
(the aim to help children under-
stand they can turn from the wrong
and learn to do right.)

Beginners will be taught by Mrs.
Dorothy Eshbaugh and Mrs. John
Kenestrick; with the theme: “How
Bible Children Lived and What
Bible Children learned.”

Mrs. Grace Birchard and Mrs.
James Foor will teach the Primary
group. Their theme will be “Bible
Boats.” The Junior group will be
taught by Mrs. Anne Braund. The
Junior’s theme will be “The Chris-
tian’s Walk and Talk.” Teachers
for the school have had training
courses at the Washington Federa-
tion of Churches.

a number of days and, in fact,
sometimes never does occur. When
a child develops symptoms which
might be whooping cough, he
should be placed immediately un-
der the doctor’s care. The doctor
is the only person qualified to diag-
nose the case, prescribe the proper
treatment and watch for possible
complications which he can take
steps -to correct.

Severe “whooping” often lasts
six weeks, but the cough may per-
sist and the patient remain
for months. Much of the serious-
ness of the disease is due to vomit-
ing caused by the cough, resulting
in malnutrition. The child should
continue to be watched carefully
during the period of convalescence
since his resistance is low and he
is vulnerable to other infections.

Better to remain silent and be
thought a fool than to speak and
remove all doubt.—A. Lincoln.
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ST. HUGH’S TO HOLD
BINGO PARTY JUNE 2

The men of St. Hugh’s Parish:
will hold a bingp party in the Cen-
ter School social room on Wednes-
day, June 2. Play will start at 8:30
p.m.

Chairman Larry Slight and an.
able committee have arranged a full
evening of fun for all. Refresh-
ments will be available.

The program of the evening will
consist of ten games for the ad-
mission price. These games will
each carry a merchandize prize.
In addition, some extra games will
be played with non-merchandize
prizes.

Piece-de-Resistance of the eve-
ning will be- a grand jackpot game
which, according to Chairman
Slight, any shopper of today will
find very useful.

Any ladies who would like to do-
nate a cake for the refreshment
committee may call Mrs. Slight at
Gr. 6883. All such contributions,
will be greatly appreciated.

First In Attendance
Greenbelt High School placed

first in attendance for the month of
April over all high schools in the
County.

Persistent people begin their suc-
cess where others end in failure.
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DOKOTI^
This is the season of the year

when most of us take stock of our
families’ wardrobes to determine
what should be stored for the sum-
mer, and what is left from last
summer that is fit to wear. The
new look to which we are now so
accustomed will probably necessi-
tate some of that sewisg legerde-
main the fashion editors write
about. If, in spite of the helpful
hints, you find that nothing can be
done about the skirt of that little
flared number, remember that
there are women overseas to whom
just any kind of a dress is a god-
send. Also, tiiat good winter cloth-
ing which will be outgrown by the
children come next winter, will find
a hearty welcome at 7 Woodland
Way, a clothing-collection station
for the Friends who distribute for.
¦overseas relief.

Lyman and Betsy Woodman, 20-

G Hillside Road, celebrated their
tenth wedding anniversary Wednes-
day, May 26, at a dinner in Wash-
ington with a group of friends from
Massachusetts, New Jefsey, Illi-
nois, and Pennsylvania.

Mrs. Lester Roach of 13-U Hill-

side Road and her sister, Mrs. Wm.
Dobbin of 6-K Hillside said good-

bye last week to their sister, Mrs.
Chester Randall and her small
daughter, Linda who returned to

their home in .Leeds, N. Dakota al-

ter visiting here for a month. One

of the highlights of their stay here
was the birthday celebration of six-
year-old Joanne Roach. Joanne
took her birthday guests, Gerry

Smith, her cousin Linda, and her
sister Leslie on a boat trip to Mt.
Vernon. Another holiday for Mrs.

Randall was a weekend with Mrs.

Roach in New York. They were

also present at the Charlie McCar-

thy broadcast here when Bing

Crosby was guest star.
Mrs. Eric Kirkham, 3-D Laurel

Hill Road, enjoyed a visit of sev-

eral days from her mother, Mrs.

Frank W. Vorwald of Osborne-

ville, New Jersey.
Mr. and Mrs. Jafes Burgess and

their son Jimmie of 4-B Crescent
Road are away on a two-week va-

cation.
G. S. Klinenberg of 13-K Hillside

was on a business trip to New York
last weekend.

Members of the Truman Rid-
dle Navy Wives Club were the
guests on May 18 of the Belle-
vue Navy Wives Club in Wash-
ington at the home of Mrs.
Georgiana Halstead. After their
business meeting, they enjoyed
the entertainment and refresh-
ments.

Mr. and Mrs. Rae Sowell and

family expect to spend the week-
end on a motor trip through Vir-

ginia.
Mrs. Charles Orleans of 1-D

Westway entertained at a round

robin luncheon today. Her guests

were Mrs. C. S. Turner of 10-L

Parkway. Mrs. Phillips Taylor, 13-

R Ridge Road and Mrs. James
O’Neill of 24-C Ridge Road.

Mr. and Mrs. Jacob Spindel of

New York City were weekend vis-

itors at the home of their son and
daughter-in-law, Mr. and Mrs. Sid-

ney Spindel of 22-A Crescent Road.

Marie dejaeger of 58-L Crescent
Road and Janet Hertz of 1-D Re-

search Road underwent tonsillec-
tofies last week at Leland Memori-

al Hospital.
Mr. and Mrs. Charles Bertsch-

man, 20-F Crescent Road, left

Greenbelt a week ago to make their

home in Indiana. Mrs. Bertsch-
man, a GCS employee, has been re-

placed by Mrs. Arthur Morin, 3-G
Eastway.

Mr. and Mrs. Irving Solomon of

58-C Crescent and their children,

David and Steffi were in New York

for the weekend.

U3zoadljznt- CWlntzz
The engagement of Miss Doro-

thy Broadbent to E. Peter Winter

of Washington, D. C. is announced
by her parents, Mr. and Mrs. Earl

L. Broadbent of Wilmington, Dela-

ware. The marriage will take

place in August.
1
—

At the close of the war, says a

Twentieth Century Fund report,

American merchant shipping had

reached 37 million gross tons, three
fifths of the world total.

Sam Ringel of 13-J Hillside Road
has been a patient since Monday
at Mount Alto Hospital.

Mr. and Mrs. Louis Manning of
4-C Crescent Road announce the
birth of their second son, Frank
Victor, on May 22 at Leland Me-
morial Hospital.

Mrs. Thomas Holland, 56-D
Crescent Road, has as her guests

her mother and aunt of New York
City.

Mrs. Walter Nichols and her
four children of 21/.-G Ridge
Road left a week ago yesterday
for California where they will
make their home. A farewell
luncheon was given in her honor
at the home of Mrs. Christopher
Mullady, 21f-N Ridge Road.
Guests were Mrs. I. Markfield
and Mrs. David White from the
same court.

Strains of a fiddle lured the fol-
lowing Greenbelters to a square

dance last Saturday at the Univer-
sity of Maryland: Mr. and Mrs.
Fred Kennedy, Mr. and Mrs. Ken-
neth Powell, Mr. and Mrs. Hans
Jorgensen, Mr. and Mrs. S. Gin-
dlesperger, and the Merton Trasts.

George Sheperd of 9-D Hillside
Road, a GCS employee now in the
drugstore spent last weekend - in
New York City.

Mrs. Mildred Rogoff and her son
Gary of New York City have been
the house guests sin.ce last weekend
of her sister, Mrs. George Tretter
of 29-B Ridge Road. Dr. Rogoff
is expected to join them over the
Memorial Day weekend.

An 8 lb. 10 oz. daughter was born
May 21 at Homeopathic Hospital

to Mr. and Mrs. Howard Frank-
lin, 2-Q Gardenway. The baby,
who has been named Eleanor Jane,
has a sister, Ann, almost four.

Don Kling, 1-A Ridge Road, has
gone to the state of Washington to

work for a private construction
company.

Mr. and Mrs. Janies O’Neill of
24-C Ridge Road recently had as
weekend house guests his brother.
Father John O’Neill, and Father
Leonard Conlon of Connecticut.
The O’Neills were in Baltimore last
weekend visiting their friends, Mr.
and Mrs. Herbert Mangold.

Mrs. Arthur Wetter of 4-D Pla-
teau Place enjoyed the company

last weekend of her father, David
Goldfarb, who had been visiting
his son in Lexington, Ky. Steven
Wetter’s eighth birthday celebra-
tion was somewhat dampened last
week because brother Robert was
still confined with the measles.

Also recovering from the measles
is Maida Pines of 13-Z-3 Plateau
Place.

Mr. and Mrs. Bill Jensen of 56-F
Crescent Road are having as house
guests for a week her mother, Mrs.
Anthony Cristantiello an d her
brother-in-law and sister, Mr. and
Mrs. Jerry Valente and their baby,
Susan, all of Rochester, New York.

Mr. and Mrs. George E. Sheaf-
fer Jr. of SB-G Crescent Road are

driving to Oberlin, Pa. to spend
the holiday weekend.

The semi-monthly meeting of the
Truman Riddle Navy Wives Club
will be held Tuesday at 59-A Ridge
Road, the home of Mrs. Raymond
Carroll.

Mrs. Neuman Elected
Red Cross Director

At the annual meeting of the
Prince George’s County Chapter
of the American Red Cross, Mrs.
Ralph Neuman of Greenbelt was
elected as one of the directors at
large to serve for a period of one
year beginning July 1, 1948.

The new officers of the chapter
are: chairman, Dr. Louis Jimal;
vice-chairmen, Clay Whiteford and
Mrs. George Merrick; secretary,
Mrs. Charles Middlekauf; comptrol-
ler, Mrs. Charles Kellogg; treas-
urer, Claude N. Davis.

Mrs. James B. Bentley, the out-

going chairman of the chapter, re-
ceived a rising vote of thanks for
her excellent work during her two
terms as chairman. Colonel and!
Mrs. Bentley wlil attend the na-
tional Red Cross convention to be
held in San Francisco June 21 to

24.

Soty D.’oik
By Jenny Klein

Is your child a feeding problem?
If he is, don’t despair. Poor food
habits are caused by physiological
or mental difficulties which may
require a long time to overcome.
However, most children eventually
outgrow their feeding difficulties
and become fairly good eaters.

A parent can best aid a child to
overcome his feeding problem by
being as patient and calm as pos-

sible. Forcing a child to eat harms
rather than helps him and may pro-
long the duration of his feeding diffi
ficulty. In order to digest food nor-
mally, the child has to be relaxed
during his meal time. Any undue
excitement disturbs the' digestive
process. If the child cries and
fights while the parent forces food
into his mouth, the meal cannot be
digested properly.

A child’s appetite, like that of
an adult, varies from day to
day. If he does not eat well on
otie day, do not worry; he may
make up for it the next day. If
he persistently eats little food
but still gains weight and has
plenty of energy, it may simply
mean that he requires less food
than other children.

In order to assist your child to.

overcome his difficulty, you should
strive to make him want to eat. The
following suggestions may help you
to encourage your child to eat:

L Serve food attractively.
2. Vary the child’s food from

day to day.
3. If he prefers one kind of

meat or vegetable, serve it to him
as often as he likes it.

4. Avoid rich and sweet foods,
since they are very filling, but
are deficient in necessary nutri-
ents.

5. Try serving more than three
meals a day. Some children can-
not eat a large meal at one time
but make up for it by eating
more frequently.

6. Avoid serving meals when
the child is overtired. If the child
still sleeps in the afternoon, it is
often advisable to feed him. after
he has rested.

7. Do not rush your child
through his meal; give him plen-
ty of time to chew.
Always remember that forcing

to eat will never do any good, but
may easily aggravate his problem.

Women Voters
League Urges Trade
Agreementsßenewed

Telegrams urging public hearings
and renewal of the Reciprocal
Trade Agreements 1 Act were sent
today to Senators Millard Tydings
and Herbert O’Connor, Represent-
ative Lansdale G. Sasscer, and
Chairman Harold Knutson of the
House Ways and Means Commit-
tee by the League of Women Vot-
ers of Prince Georges County after
a public meeting at which Mrs.
Mary D. Keyserling of the Office
of International Trade spoke on
“What World Trade Means to

You.”
She pointed out that Maryland

is particularly concerned in foreign
trade, since Baltimore ranks first
of all American ports in the volume
of foreign trade it handles, and the
prosperity of Baltimore affects all
of Maryland. She also pointed out
that Maryland industries receive a
large share of their income from
exports such as tobacco, apples,
buttons, machine tools and indus-
trial machinery; Other Maryland
interests' are heavily dependent
upon imports of iron ore, nitrates,
woOdpulp and newsprint, bananas,
copra, and spices.

Mrs. Irma Bogdanoff, local
League President, read a letter
from the national president empha-
sizing the need for action to secure
renewal of the Trade Agreements
Program.

The meeting, which was open to
the public, was held in the audito-
rium of the Administration Build-
ing of the University of Maryland
for the purpose of inaugurating
World Trade Week in this county.

According to a Twentieth Cen-
tury Fund report, 35 per cent of all
dwelling units in urban areas in
the United States were substandard
in 1940. '

'
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Steaks On Your Budget
By Elizabeth Ferguson

What does it cost each week to
feed your family? Buying the
same foods, the cost has doubled in
the last few years. Therefore meat-
less meals and low-cost dishes have
become a must for the average
family.

But your family and mine rebel
at a continuous round of “maca-
roni and cheese” and baked bean,
casseroles. Furthermore, meat and
other high protein foods are im-
portant to our physical well-being.
Can we afford steaks on our budg-
et?

The answer lies mainly in plan-
ning. You can afford to buy a roast
of beef or a ham if you plan to use
it for several meals, serving it in
various ways to maintain interest.
You can afford to splurge on at

least one or two luxury food items
each week if you plan to couple the
extravagances with economies in
other foods.

Here are dinner menus for a
week. Note that meat in some
form appears every day, with steak
for Sunday. For.a family of four,
these meals would cost between
thiry and forty-five dollars in a res-
taurant. You can prepare them at
home with a minimum of time and
effort for only $10.86, plus what-
ever beverage cost your family re-
quires, plus bread and jam.

These are not austerity meals
and you can'live for less just before
payday. The point is that good
meals and economy can only be
combined by planning.

Monday
Chicken Soup

Fried Scrapple Fried Apples Spinach Mashed Potatoes
Frozen Mixed Fruit Cookies

Tuesday
Chilled Fruit Juice

Chili Americano Tossed Green Salad
Devil’s Food Cup Cakes Marshmallow Frosting

Wednesday
Chilled Tomato Juice

Spam or Treet, sliced and fried, garnished with Sliced Pineapple
Tiny New Potatoes French Cut String Beans

Fruit Jello Cookies
Thursday

Bouillon with Croutons
Tomatoes Stuffed with Beef and Rice Broccoli

Pudding Cake
Friday

Your Favorite Fish
Fresh Orange & Grapefruit Salad Candied Sweet Potatoes

Chocolate Eclairs
Saturday

Chilled Apple Juice
Veal Patties

Mixed Vegetables .frozen) Hot Corn Muffins Mashed Potatoes
Cocoanut Cream Pie

Sunday
Orange or Raspberry Sherbet

Steak (Sirloin or Cubed) Boiled Potatoes Peas and Carrots
Watermelon

Notes;

Chili Americana: Sear one pound hamburg and 1 medium onion in fry-
ing pan, add one can Red Kidney Beans, heat thru and season to
taste.

Devil’s Food Cup Cakes: Bake your own, usisg Devil’s Food Cake Mix.
5 to 10 minutes before removing from oven, place a marshmallow
on top of each cake. Serve hot from oven.

Pudding Cake: Use White Cake Mix. Bake as single layer cake, cut in
half and pour chocolate pudding between layers. Prepared pudding
mix may be used.

Eclairs and Cream Pie are bakery products.
Hot Corn Muffins come as a prepared mix.

| GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES j
I DO YOU KNOW . . . THE f
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• 5
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t District 2700 22-A Crescent Rd. Greenbelt 6914 !
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Everything
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Mothers
Shop in the comfort of your own home. Just call
UNion 0628. Our representative will be glad to
call and show a complete line of infants’ and chil-
dren’s apparel. No obligation.

Call UNion 0628

The FLEMING SHOP
“Where Baby Is King”

Open Friday and Saturday until 9 p.m.

3823 Bladeoaburg Rd.
FREE PARKING Colmar Manor
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CINEMATTERS
By I. J. Parker

This column has arranged for
the Greenbelt Theatre and the Co-
operator to sponsor an art compe-
tition for elementary school stu-
dents in Greenbelt. In order to
stimulate and encourage activity in
this medium, and focus the young-
sters’ attention on one of their
sters’ attention on one of their
chief sources of entertainment, this
congest will have as its theme,
“movies.”

Since public exhibit of all the
paintings is next to impossible n,
our town, judgings will be made
privately. The ten best paintings
will be hung in the lobby of the
theatre for a week after presenta-

tion of the award. Here are the
rules:

(1) The artist must be attending
elementary school in Greenbelt.

(2) Subject matter is limited to
the theme “MOVIES.”

(3) Work of any size is per-
mitted, but only colpred materials
may be used: crayons, pastels, oils,
water colors, tempera, or mixed
medium.

(4) Work need not be matted or
framed.

(5) Entries must be submitted
before June 30. (They can be
brought to the Cooperator office on
Monday nights, to the theatre any
evening, or to 4S-J Ridge.)

(6) Artist’s name and address
should be printed on the back.

(7) Only one work can be sub-
mitted by each artist.

Well, kids, here’s your chance to
win some prizes with some of those
paintings with which you’ve been
wowing your folks. Get started
soon, and you’ll have plenty of time
to complete your art work satis-
factorily. (Prizes and judges will
be announced later.)

* * *

“The Road to Rio” arrives here
Sunday, and will play a special
Memorial Day matinee on Mon-
day. I never get tired of the Hope-
Crosby-Lamour combination, and
this one maintains the high laugh
standard of the former “Road”
pictures. Some swell tunes, jokes,
and, I’m not sure, but I think it
includes a sarong or two.

* * *

Thursday and Friday, a Wash-
ington gal who is making time in
Hollywood appears with Robert
Mitchum in “Out of Jhe Past.”
Her name is Jane Greer, and I
had the pleasure of watching her

perform in front of the District
building a few years back to win
the “Miss Washington” award.
She’s come a long way since.

GREENBELT
Theatre Program

Phone 2222

SATURDAY MAY 29
Sunset Carson

Fighting Mustang
Tom Neal - Helen Chapman

My Dog Shep
With A Cartoon

Continuous 1 p.m.
Last Complete Show 8:30

SUNDAY, MON., TUESDAY
MAY 30-31 JUNE 1

Special Memorial Day Matinee
Monday

Crosby - Hope - Lamour

Road To Rio
Sundav and Monday Feature at

1:05, 3:10, 5:15, 7:20, 9:25
Tuesday 7:15 and 9:15

WED., JUN. 2 - One Day Only
Lionel Barrymore as

“Dr. Gillespie”
with

James Craig - Lucille Bremer

Dark Delusion
7:00 and 9:00

THURS., FRI. JUNE 3-4
Robert Mitchum - Jane Greer

Out Of The Past
Tense Melodrama

GREENBELT SWIMMING POOL OPENS
Saturday, May 29

This Summer - Shop When You Swim at Greenbelts Shopping Center
¦V

LOW PRICES in your CO-OP STORE
Co-op prices are kept in line within leading chain stores stores in this area, Most important, CO-OP VALUE (price plus I

; quality) IS OUTSTANDING. When comparing prices, compare both ADVERTISED PRICES (good only for short time special !
,! sales period) and SHELF PRICES (the price regularly charged by the store). Your CO-OP store does little LOSS LEADER AD- J
;; VERTISING but we do meet competition. Compare our ADVERTISED & SHELF PRICES below, remembering that we stress
;; 1. Giving Customers FULL CORRECT WEIGHT j

2. Correct Charges and Correct Change |
» 3. Having WHAT WE ADVERTISE at the ADVERTISED PRICES f

: “ADVERTISED PRIDES” GOOD Friday & Saturday May 28, 29 Tuesday & Wednesday, June 1& 2 f

FRESH MEATS Advertised. Shelf Advertised. Shelf VARIETY CTHDC f
Price Price Price Price VHrllCI I OiUntZ. i¦ c -

, ¦ e . . CRACKERS d COOKIES CHEESE By Doyedown f
::

T
Sirlom steak

,
.

85c Krlspy , pkg . , 2 pkg. Bobbie’s” Anklets 39c J
:: Hams

wholeorbutt
s gc Crackers .26 .26 Velveeta sl.ll 1.11 o.jVVijk slze 4*°l? Qn jmi1

. . . .
mtz i ib. pkg. y 2 lb pkg. uungarees 1.98 j

Hams
whole or hock ">

Crackers .31 .31 Velveeta .33 .33 size 3to
i
x

9 J; ncimb
sunshine 91 oz. pkg. i/2 lb pkg. OllirTS 1 .25 t

Skinlpqq Franks 4Qr Fig Bars .21 .21 American .33 .33 Sun Suits 89c j
p n

Klfliebb rranKS~> WC Kraft 5 oz. Glass Ladies pastel shades \
:: Sausaae Links 59r JAM’ JELLY’ PRESERVES Relish Spread .23 .23 Rayon Panties 59c i
¦> rnaranteert Tenrier m °ld- Va- 35 oz- jar 2 for 2 for Kraft Spread 5 oz. Glass to match above panties |
i Steer Liver 69c Apple Butter .33 .33 Olive Pimento .23 .23 Half Slip 1.59
"

„
„

Motts 12 oz jar Candy oz. 89c Special J
i Scrannle Asst. Jellies .15 .15 sauces d condiments Vanilla Creams 29c
"

v'inaf Tf Websters Strawberry Ilb jar French’s Sauce
»

Bates yd. j
RpH Salmon RQr Preserves .33 .35 Worcestershire .15 .15 Dress Goods 89c |

:: m Honeydew Ilb jar Heinz Springtime yd. f
sSfiinn 59r Preserves .21 .21 57 Sauce .23 .23 Prints 69c |

French’s 9 oz. \ (similar to oilcloth) l
f Halihrt /j7r elour d cake mixes Mustard .13 .13 Marvalon 49c

, 10 lb sack Windsors 14 oz. f
FRESH PRODUCE Gold Medal .91 .91 Catsup .17 .17 , VALET SHOP

lb 10 lb sack Chef Boy-Ar-Dee can en ® ?

:: Asparagus 15c Pillsburys Best .91 .91 Spaghetti Sauce .13 .13 Neolite Half Soles 1.75 ?

:: New Potatoes
5 "mc Bisquick'° ~ '"“'.47 .47 OANNf ™U,T Leather Had Soles 2.0° |

Yellow Squash 23c Hot Roll Mix .26 .26 Fruit Cocktail
2

.40 Rubber Heels .50!

: White Corn
3 HoT Roll Mix 25 26 Apple Sauce

°

'.33 .33 Rubber Heels .60!wl o IvJXT rvllJ! V Hunts Unpeeled No. 2% can Hood’s “Posture Foundation
Rome Beauty 3 lbs for Betty Crocker pkg. . . , AA

/4S

AA ** r-r\ •

Annlps ?5r Pvp Quirk Q7 Q7 Apricots .29 .29 i 6nnio Shoes 3-50*
:: ryeumUK .0/ .0/

Pride of the Farm 16 oz can Women’s Rubber Soled Play f
misc. items Pip SiQt Miv 17 17 Cranb’ry Sauce .19 .19

.

Oxfords, Ties $3 to $3.95 \
I Advertised. Shelf

* "

Coop 16 oz can-2 for
’ * *

* *"*'*"*'
* * ....... |

' Ziglers, 1 lb. jar
PnCe

CANNED VEGETABLES Fruit Cocktail .49 .25 BARBER SHOP
Peanut Butter .29 .29 Ritters, cut can j p

GI Monte No‘ “ 2 caa |j. 75c ?

Pm nut Ri it+o? r
99 99

Asparagus .23 .23 ers
No 303 gl

*

ass
*

children s until 5 P .m . \

:: S tßutter I I Pork & Beans
a

.25 .25 Plums *lB *lB Ha,rcuts
sto7

6
p

°
m
c l

: Baby Foods .27 .27 Co-op No. 2 can CANNED FRUIT JUICES ycg j
II McCormicks pt. Kidney Beans .15 .15 Dr. Phillips 46 oz can I Saturdays I

Mayonnaise .45 .45 Dei Monte Orange Juice .23 .23 75c I
; Grade A qt. Cream Com .18 .18 Adams 46 oz can I

Milk .19 .19 co-o P r. l. no. 2 can Grapefr’t Juice .17 .19 SERVICE STATinN *

Blue Label 1\ lb. jar Pe3S .21 .21 Motts 32 oz bottle
Qualitv

V LrCl »« I IUI\I |

: Karo Syrup .21 .21 Apple Juice .17 .17 Seat Covers 12.95
:: cereals Ti,eis

ks No. 2 can ¦ tS Blended Juice “23 23 & P „mn ,

; Raisin Bran .17 .17 lomatoes -29 -29 p r
’

ju jfip
ql '“OS ?5 ¥! JIU p, 1f?,% a 4

j Corn Flakes .19 .19 ,««» Prune Juice .25 .25 ~IJSJS; tU,tonl
'

CTS t
:: Cereal Trays .30 .30 Pride

-53 -53 coffee d teas Cleaner .98
Quick 20 oz pkg. TlirkPV 9Q 9Q Ilb can C°ooVfrt SyStem

Ctrl: Quaker Oats .17 .17 zIgXL? £29 Coop R.L. .53 .54 Rust
-55

:: Corn Flakes” :f6 .16 ‘23 Wilkins
1“““

.53 .54 M
J

SUGAR Spaghetti .21 .21 Uaß 2fA , 9 Thickote .59
!! Granulated 10 lb bag B& M can

Co on
*

pint?
Sugar .83 .83 Brown Bread .19 .19 tp* Ran* 17 17 No. 7 Polish .69

Su 9ar -A3 .43 Biscuits .27 .27 Tea § ags
°

53 _ 53 DRUG STORE i
:: 4X Sugar' .10 .10 canned meats soaps d cleansers SuppositorfeT &

1,-*- rar -.47 .49 1,-a £5 -«
: Choc. Chips ”‘.23 .23 Luncheon Meat".47 .49 Rinso

’e ?34 .34 Ointment '“fgS
Hershey’s can Co-op Vienna 2 for Large 2 cakes p, niT

: .. . . * yC f
Choc. Syrup .13 .15 Sausages .37 .19 Ivory 35 .35 Cafamine L 0 ion 25c 45cI Co-op ilb pkg. Co-op 51 oz can 2 for Bath 2 cakes

rtlcumnt: LULIUM »

Baking Choc. .39 .39 Potted Meat .29 .15 Camay 27 .27 Sun Tan Lotion 59c
| Cocoa -19 -19 Deviled Ham .35 .18 Cleanser .19 .19 Nursing Units 25c I
| This Is a representative selection from over 1500 items o'n 'o'ii'rTood'store Shelves

- -- j
j REMEMBER Others do not advertise REGULAR or SHELF PRICES, frequently higher than ADVERTISED SPECIALS I
j STORE CLOSED MONDAY, MAY 31 {

CjRE LiM iippi/;ppc

Eight
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